## **Lindenwood University**

# Digital Commons@Lindenwood University

Dissertations

Theses & Dissertations

11-5-2021

# A Mixed-Methods Case Study on Debt Mitigation and Students' **Institutional Perceptions**

Dawn S. Medley

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.lindenwood.edu/dissertations



# A Mixed-Methods Case Study on Debt Mitigation and Students' Institutional Perceptions

by

Dawn S. Medley

November 5, 2021

A Dissertation submitted to the Education Faculty of Lindenwood University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

**Doctor of Education** 

**School of Education** 

# A Mixed-Methods Case Study on Debt Mitigation and Students' Institutional Perceptions

by

## Dawn S. Medley

This Dissertation has been approved as partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

**Doctor of Education** 

Lindenwood University, School of Education

heur R. DeVare	November 5, 2021
Dr. Sherry DeVore, Dissertation Chair	Date
Sara E. Kacin	November 5, 2021
Dr. Sara Kacin, Committee Member	Date
Ami Caño	November 5, 2021
Dr. Annmarie Caño, Committee Member	Date

## Declaration of Originality

I do hereby declare and attest to the fact that this is an original study based solely upon my own scholarly work at Lindenwood University and that I have not submitted it for any other college or university course or degree.

Full Legal Name: Dawn S. Medley

Signature:

San S Midly Date: 11/5/2021

#### Acknowledgments

So much gratitude and appreciation are offered to the village who supported me through this dissertation process. When Dr. Keith Whitfield nudged me to return and complete a dissertation, I was skeptical but he was not. Dr. DeVore has been unwavering in her challenging, editing, and revising support as my chair. Let me also acknowledge Dr. Annmarie Caño for her kindness and temperament in all things. I am very grateful to Dr. Sara Kacin, who assured me I could do this no matter what. Melanie D'Evelyn was my partner in this work and her support has been everything.

Furthermore, 2020 delivered the "no matter what" with a pandemic and a knee replacement for me. I will forever be grateful to Andrea Tunia for her support in my recovery. To my original cohort buddy, Dr. Heath Morgan, your phone calls always came at the right time. My amazing squad of Cathy Kay, Latonia Garrett, Kate Dyki, Ericka Matthews-Jackson, and Kelly Driscoll were "virtually amazing" in all things. A special note of appreciation is reserved for Amanda Rosales for her invaluable help in navigating the IRB process, transcription, and every other little thing. Dr. Meihua Zhai was my data expert and one of the best cheerleaders a researcher and team member could ever have. Lanie and Michael Dixon fed my soul and brought me laughter at just the right times.

I would also like to acknowledge the love and support of my family. My daughter, Ellie Medley, has seen me complete three post post-baccalaureate degrees and has always assumed I would succeed – when someone gives you that faith, you live up to it. Most of all, I want to thank my husband, Dr. Troy Wymore, for all the times he did not let me give up and for loving me through my frustration. My village is strong, and I am better for it.

#### Abstract

The purpose of this mixed-methods study was to examine the role of a debt mitigation program as an incentive for adult student reengagement and to ascertain students' perceptions of the institution after reenrolling in college via the program. The debt mitigation program was the first in the nation to forgive past-due student institutional debt, allowing students to return to the classroom (Pavlik, 2021). More overt student connection supports were designed to engage adult returners in addition to the debt forgiveness component (Itzkowitz, 2018). By dismissing student debt, designing outreach, and creating specific supports, the program was designed to demonstrate institutional commitment to returning adult students (Van Lier, 2020). The study was conducted at one urban university, and a mixed-methods design was utilized. The qualitative portion included in-depth video interviews with 10 students who participated in the program to garner individual experiences and stories. The quantitative research included a t-test analysis of the semester GPAs of participants compared to a group of non-participants. Levene's test for equality was assigned to eliminate variances (Pallant, 2020). In addition, a paired t-test analysis of each participant's term GPA to the previous term GPA was completed. The findings from this study illustrated that varying reasons and enticements can motivate students to return to college, but no matter the external factors, students at all levels need support, understanding, and institutional flexibility to be successful. An evaluation of adult student reengagement programs is needed to determine the benefits and value of strategies for possible replication.

## **Table of Contents**

Abstractii
List of Tables
Chapter One: Introduction
Background of the Study
Theoretical Framework
Statement of the Problem
Purpose of the Study
Significance of the Study
Definition of Key Terms
Limitations and Assumptions
Summary 11
Chapter Two: Review of Literature
Schlossberg's Transition Theory
The Four S's 22
The Benefits of Degree Completion for the Individual and Society
Individual Benefits of Degree Completion
Societal Benefits of Degree Completion
Barriers to Adult Degree Completion
Summary 40
Chapter Three: Methodology
Problem and Purpose Overview
Research Questions and Hypotheses

Research I	Design	45
Population	and Sample	47
Instrument	ation	49
Data Colle	ection	51
Qu	antitative Data Collection	52
Qu	alitative Data Collection	52
Data Anal	ysis	53
Ethical Co	nsiderations	55
Summary.		56
Chapter Four: Ana	alysis of Data	57
Overview	of the Study	57
Responder	nt Demographics	59
Analysis o	f the Data	61
Summary.		79
Chapter Five: Sun	nmary and Conclusions	82
Findings		83
Re	search Question One	84
Re	search Question Two	85
Re	search Question Three	86
Conclusion	ns	91
Re	search Question One	91
Re	search Question Two	92

Research Question Three	93
Implications for Practice	94
Recommendations for Future Research	98
Expansion of Future Research	99
Summary	100
References	108
Appendix A	123
Appendix B	126
Appendix C	127
Appendix D	128
Vita	130

# **List of Tables**

Table 1. Comparisons of Term GPA for Students in Debt Mitigation Program and T	heir
Peers	63
Table 2. Paired t-Test Results of Term GPA Before Stop-Out and One Year After	
Returning	65
Table 3. Comparisons of Term GPA Before Students Stopped-Out and One Year Afte	er
Returning	65

#### **Chapter One: Introduction**

As national rates of high school graduation continue to decline, post-secondary institutions are under increased pressure to attract students from different demographic groups in order to meet employer demands and reach ever-expanding enrollment goals (Baer & Norris, 2016; Brundage, 2017). Students face many obstacles to attaining their degrees, including socio-economic struggles, inadequate foundational knowledge, and lack of systemic support (Monaghan, 2017; Page & Scott-Clayton, 2016). Astonishingly, one in six American adults have attempted to complete a post-secondary credential but failed to cross the finish line (Shapiro et al., 2014; Steele & Erisman, 2016). Perhaps, instead of focusing on a diminishing pool of high school graduates, enrollment managers and higher education institutions should refocus and retool to reengage with adult learners and support their return to higher education (Osam et al., 2017; Steele & Erisman, 2016).

To combat the pressure of declining demand, market competition, and expanding geographic reach via online and distance education, institutions should connect with students who previously began college but failed to complete a degree (Bergman, 2016). Institutions have historically created barriers to students reengaging and have locked students out of continuing education due to arcane practices (Karon et al., 2020). By addressing past-due debt, institutions could see increased enrollment and reengagement of students who have historically had increased levels of debt burden placed on them by the current financial structure of higher education in the United States (Luna-Torres et al., 2018). As the gap between the demand for an educated workforce and the output of post-secondary graduates continues to widen, welcoming returning adult students with

innovative and supportive programs may be the best option to bridge the widening chasm of educational supply and demand, allowing higher education institutions to meet emerging markets with competent and available graduates (Leopold & Ratcheva, 2016).

#### **Background of the Study**

Because of decreased birth rates and the failure of educational systems to significantly increase the percentage of college-going students, there has been a decrease in the number of students intending to enroll in higher education (Bransberger et al., 2020; Grawe, 2018). For many years, because of a surplus of incoming students, institutions did not focus on retaining at-risk students (Chung et al., 2018). As suggested by Tinto (2012), institutions often conduct research to understand why students depart; however, it is a very different vein of research to understand why students persist or why they succeed.

Declining numbers of high school graduates have led to a decrease in the number of students intending to enroll in higher education (Bransberger et al., 2020; Grawe, 2018). Much attention is spent on retaining students who enroll, with retention teams experiencing intensified scrutiny when students leave an institution (McNair et al., 2016). Current educational systems based on antiquated models with incremental improvements in retention and academic outcomes have failed to notably increase the numbers of adults with post-secondary credentials (Cade et al., 2015).

Improvements in the educational climate, such as scaffolding for success and integrating programs, have shifted campus supports toward student belonging and creation of identities as learners (Masika & Jones, 2016; Smith, 2019). However, there remains a large number of adults who have some college and no degree, as they entered

and exited higher education before the new focus on retention strategies (Perry, 2020). As Brundage (2017) noted, 53% of employed adults over the age of 25 did not earn a post-secondary degree after graduating high school (p. 2). The volume of students who could engage with higher education is large, and programs to engage adults in higher education are gaining popularity (Brundage, 2017).

#### **Theoretical Framework**

For this research study, the focus was on adults and various transition theories, developmental timelines concerning chronological age, situational parameters, and anticipated reactions. Transition theories are applied to universal experiences, such as the grief one feels when a loved one is lost or when life is changed (Kubler-Ross, 2014). Adding to the foundational framework of adult transition theory was the stress typology created by Lowenthal and Chiriboga (Lowenthal et al., 1975).

Stress typology is a two-pronged model of documenting the facts of stressors and the perceptions of those who are stressed, while acknowledging outlook and perceptions shape the response and likelihood of the individual coping (Lowenthal et al., 1975).

Levinson (1977) postulated that a turning point between two periods of stability can still lead to a developmental period of growth and transition. Rounding out this foundational exploration was the work of Neugarten (1979), who created a model of adult development not built on chronological age, but on experience and growth from said experiences. With these foundational works, Schlossberg (1981) created the adult transition theory, bringing together knowledge, situational factors, age, and outlook to form the foundational framework on which this research was based. Schlossberg's (1981) framework can be used as a common language and baseline for support-program creation

for adults reengaging with higher education through a return to college, no matter where they are on the age, experience, or self-efficacy continuum.

#### **Statement of the Problem**

The rationale for selecting this topic for further study was based on the existing problems of a declining number of high school graduates, demand for a degreed workforce, and barriers for returning students voiced by Fain (2019), Grawe (2018), McNair et al. (2016), Swidey (2016), and Van Lier (2020). For the 36 million Americans who left college without persisting to graduation, the dream of a college education has faded and often comes with debt that holds them back from other aspects of the American Dream (Fain, 2019, p. 1). Historically, most colleges have enrolled all the students they needed to generate revenue and keep the doors open; however, according to Grawe (2018), colleges and universities are experiencing staggering drops in the traditional-age market. This decline has led to considerable shortfalls in enrollment, creating less net tuition revenue generation for many small and medium-sized private institutions as well as regionally-focused public institutions (Grawe, 2018).

The Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education (WICHE) noted that declines in immigration, trends in migration, and the large decline in the birth rate that began in 2008 impacted colleges with a sharp decrease in enrollment of first-year students with no rebound in sight (Bransberger et al., 2020). Over the years, many institutions treated the market of incoming students as never-ending and were not concerned if students did not complete their associate's or bachelor's degrees (Fain, 2019). Colleges and universities across the United States have recognized declining

enrollment trends and the need to engage adult students in higher education to stabilize and maintain enrollments (Bransberger et al., 2020).

Opening the doors and welcoming students back with increased support, student-focused services, and other programs is not the panacea for enrollment success (Rabourn et al., 2018). Many institutions have had to adjust to support returning students. While these efforts support students upon return, past-due debt is often the barrier that keeps students from even considering a return to institutions, let alone enrolling (McNair et al., 2016). Standard practice in higher education is that if a student owes a bill, even if it is only for the last term of enrollment, the institution holds the transcript hostage and will not allow the student to transfer credits to another institution until the account is paid in full (Swidey, 2016; Van Lier, 2020).

Federal Title IV funds are also restricted from being used to pay a previous past-due balance (Free Application for Federal Student Aid [FAFSA], 2020). As many of these balances reach thousands of dollars, first-generation students lacking financial means are often the most affected (Swidey, 2016). They are more likely to have no external financial support to help clear an outstanding balance (Van Lier, 2020). Locked out of education, these students are further burdened with adverse credit scores and can no longer work on a degree, which might allow them to attain a higher-paid position (Van Lier, 2020). Many students walk away from their education with no way to pay the balance and no path to proceed (Van Lier, 2020).

When this happens, institutions shift from the grantor of knowledge and educational access to a bad debt collector (Swidey, 2016). While this may seem like a sound fiscal strategy, it truly is one of diminishing returns, as supporting students could

help solve the administrative dilemma of stabilizing enrollment in the face of declining student populations (Bransberger et al., 2020).

#### **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this case study was to determine if a student debt mitigation program motivated students to return to higher education and progress to degree completion at one university. Evaluation of the program was conducted, as much institutional, state, and national attention has focused on reconnection efforts with adult students who owe the university past-due balances. Students' perceptions of the university program were obtained to determine their motivating factors in re-enrolling and pursuing a degree. Barriers that interrupted the students' previous attempts at degree completion were established as a foundational framework for engagement in this new program.

#### Research Questions and Hypotheses

The following research questions and hypotheses guided the study:

1. What significant differences, if any, are there between the term grade point average (GPA) of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and adult returners not engaged in the debt mitigation program during the same time frame at one university?

 $H1_0$ . There are no significant differences between the term GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and adult returners not engaged in the debt mitigation program during the same time frame at one university.

- $H1_a$ . There are significant differences between the term GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and adult returners not engaged in the debt mitigation program during the same time frame at the participating university.
- 2. What significant differences, if any, are there between the average term GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and their previous enrollment at one university?
- $H2_0$ . There are no significant differences between the average term GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and their previous enrollment at one university.
- $H2_a$ . There are significant differences between the average term GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and their previous enrollment at one university.
- 3. In what ways has enrollment in the debt mitigation program affected students' perceptions of support from one university based on Schlossberg's (1984) transition theory in the following areas:
  - a.) Self: What personal characteristics did the student cite when deciding to return to the university?
  - b.) Situation: How did the student's life circumstances influence his/her return to the university through the debt mitigation program?
  - c.) Support: What support services were found to exist through the debt mitigation program to aid in the student's transition back to the university?
  - d.) Strategies: What strategies did the student use during the transition to return to the university through the debt mitigation program?

#### **Significance of the Study**

Barriers exist for adult students to return to college, and one of the most difficult to overcome is past-due debt to an institution (Luna-Torres et al., 2018). While college completion rates continue to hover around the 50% range nationally, many students cannot return to college because of past-due debt (Fain, 2019, p. 1). Because students cannot clear these balances, their transcripts are held hostage, so they cannot transfer their credits to another institution (Pavlik, 2021). Students often report not wanting to return to the first institution they attended, but are caught in a no-win situation with a past-due bill (Fain, 2019).

This research was focused on a multi-level approach centered on institutional debt forgiveness for students to reengage with higher education. By examining the benefit to students, degree attainment, and the success factors reshaping the relationship between students and the institution, the goal is for other institutions to replicate this program to support adult students returning to higher education (Lumina Foundation, 2020).

#### **Definition of Key Terms**

For the purposes of this study, the following terms are defined:

#### Attainment

Attainment is the highest level of completed education (Baum et al., 2015).

#### Attrition

Attrition refers to students leaving education either through withdrawal or dropout prior to completion (Tinto, 1982).

#### Comebacker

A comebacker is an adult student who previously departed higher education and then returns (Sheffer, 2020).

#### Post-Secondary Credential

A post-secondary credential is a certificate or degree earned after completion of high school education or the equivalent (Serowick, 2017).

#### Reengagement

Reengagement refers to an adult student interacting with a former educational institution (Filz, 2020).

#### Retention

Retention is a student descriptor focused on the continued enrollment of an individual or group of students over a period of time (Tinto, 2012).

#### Stranded Credit

Stranded credit includes credit earned but not released by an educational institution to the student typically because of a previous debt owed the institution (Karon et al., 2020).

#### **Limitations and Assumptions**

The following limitations were identified:

#### Sampling Method

The sample was limited to 140 students. This convenience sample, or non-probability sample, was easily accessible to the researcher (Fain, 2019). The sampling method permitted tolerance to the bias of the limited group of students who exist, and the

researcher can generalize results and treatments to other similar populations, such as the sample from which the group was drawn (Rudestam & Newton, 2014).

#### **Participants**

The students were chosen to meet the eligibility requirements for acceptance into the debt mitigation program at the participating midwestern university. Students ranged in age from 21 to 60 and came from various ethnic, socio-economic, and racial backgrounds.

#### Time Frame

Data were collected during the Winter 2021 term (January). Academic term GPA focused on the 2018 academic year (Fall 2018 term, Winter 2019 term, and Spring/Summer 2019 term), and the students were interviewed in February 2021.

#### Instrument

The instrument used for the qualitative portion of the study was a set of interview questions designed by the researcher. As students were asked to remember their previous enrollments, situations, and subsequent feelings, the opportunity for memory adjustment or lack of detail was a limitation of the study as participants cannot always remember exact situational details (Mertler, 2021). This limitation was not a troublesome factor, as the enrollment situation while participating in the debt mitigation research was the study's actual focus. The historical questions were posed to allow the students to share their perceived experience surrounding their initial enrollment.

The following assumptions were accepted:

1. The students who participated in the study were identified as eligible for inclusion in the university's debt mitigation program.

- 2. Participation in the interviews was voluntary without penalty or benefit.
- 3. Interview responses were offered honestly and without bias.
- 4. The data retrieved from the university were considered accurate.

#### **Summary**

As institutions continue to face a lack of incoming traditional-aged students, especially in the Midwest, more institutions will seek to engage comebackers to complete their unfinished education (Grawe, 2018). As pressures due to enrollment goals continue to increase, institutions may wish to court returning students and create programs to support their return and retention (Hussar & Bailey, 2017). Local economic developers and state governments are looking for opportunities for additional degreed individuals to attract industry and drive the economic engine toward growth (Parilla & Liu, 2019). Given that many adult students have past-due debt holding their transcripts in limbo and stranding credits, solutions outside the standard practice may lead to increased reengagement for adult students (Karon et al., 2020).

Provided in Chapter One were demographics, situational factors, and national trends in education. The demand for continuing education and the supply of potential students were also presented as compelling factors for the research and nature of the problem for institutions and individuals. Included in this chapter were the background of the study and the theoretical framework, as well as the statement of the problem, purpose of the study, and the research questions. The significance of the study, definition of key terms, and the limitations and assumptions were provided.

In Chapter Two, the foundation of the current educational landscape is presented with a historical framing of the current context of the demographic impact on the

ecosystem of higher education and practices, as well as the theoretical framework of adult transition theory. A review of the benefits to society of an educated populace focused on both the individual and community paybacks is provided, and a discussion is included of the barriers to successful reengagement of adult students in the current higher education system.

#### **Chapter Two: Review of Literature**

The purpose of this study was to determine if the mitigation of previous college debt is a contributing factor in adult progression to graduation for previously stopped-out adult students. Past-due debt is a nagging factor contributing to the lack of progress for adult students when it comes to degree completion (Scobey, 2017). Declining potential student enrollment is a growing concern among economists, educators, and legislators as America strives to remain competitive on the international market with technology, production, and trade (Field, 2016; Karon et al., 2020). While institutions have historically relied on traditional-aged students to fill enrollment seats, birth rates and hence high school graduation rates are expected to continue to decline for the foreseeable future (Grawe, 2018). The current need for college-educated workers in the United States hovers around 11 million positions and is only expected to increase as jobs demand more postsecondary skills and training (Karon et al., 2020; Turk & Chen, 2017). In addition, the educated worker attracts more economic development-focused business and industry and becomes a strong driver of the economic engine of a state and region (Finch, 2016).

The declining numbers of high school graduates show no sign of rebounding in the coming decades, as there has been no recovery in declining birth rates (Grawe, 2018). While the number of students is decreasing, the diversity of the general student recruitment population is shifting, and institutions are not always prepared to support a more diverse student population or the adult returning student; however, this is where the most opportunity for enrollment engagement and growth exists for the future of higher education (Bransberger et al., 2020). It is anticipated the lack of increase in postsecondary enrollment and the declining traditional college-aged population will

create a decreased demand for postsecondary education (Grawe, 2018). Institutions throughout the Midwest and those in the Northeast are already feeling the pinch of tighter budgets as the competition for incoming students increases, because there are more seats in colleges than students to fill them (Bransberger et al., 2020). The increased demand for an educated workforce will generate a gap in the number of college graduates for vacant positions if nothing in the educational model changes (EAB, 2020).

While societal needs for an educated workforce are obvious, more compelling for institutions and communities is the impact on the individual who does not have a bachelor's degree, cannot compete in the job market of today, and is far more likely than someone with a degree to live below the poverty level (Parilla & Liu, 2019). As the economy emerged from the Great Recession, long-term effects on individual earning potential as well as quality of life were closely linked to postsecondary credential attainment, and the income level gap continued to widen between those who completed a college degree and those who did not (Clemens & Wither, 2019). Individuals without training beyond the high school diploma or high school equivalency diploma (GED) have little opportunity to move up the economic mobility scale (Ma et al., 2016). Graduating with a bachelor's degree typically allows students to earn \$30,000 more in annual salary, contributing to a higher standard of living (Abel & Deitz, 2019, p. 1). Over the lifetime of an individual, these differences in wage potential and attainment will create a chasm of over one million dollars between an individual with a degree compared to a student who did not attain a degree (Clemens & Wither, 2019).

Degree incompletion and failure to graduate have become a growing concern for policymakers wishing to drive economic recovery across various populations and

geographic regions (Karon et al., 2020). Contrast the student who borrows money, completes a degree, attains a job, and is then able to make payments on their student debt to the student who departs college with no degree and a debt burden (Luna-Torres et al., 2018). The latter student is more likely to work a low-wage job with decreased stability and income outlook, and has additional debt that would have been avoided if he or she had not chosen to enter college in the first place (Luna-Torres et al., 2018).

Higher education institutions must expand the focus from the traditional-aged student population to include the non-traditional student who may have never attended college before or may have been unable to complete a degree previously (Abel & Deitz, 2019; National Adult Learner Coalition, 2016). As schools face population demographic challenges for targeted enrollment growth, numbers are dwindling and the market is shrinking for recent high school graduates (Bransberger et al., 2020). While colleges and universities were conducting more outreach and high school graduation rates climbed, the numbers of students choosing to go on to postsecondary education did not expand at the same rate, leaving the college-going population somewhat stagnant or declining (Grawe, 2018).

Institutions are now turning to a population of which they have been aware, but one they have not typically engaged with targeted marketing or recruitment strategies (Sheffer, 2020). Common descriptors and experiences identify the "non-traditional" student as one who possesses one of the following identifiers, separating them from the "traditional" student population: 1) is over the age of 25, 2) has a dependent, 3) delayed enrollment, or is enrolled part-time, 4) is employed full-time, 5) has a GED, or 6) is independent financially (Soares, 2013, p. 7).

Given the gap between the high school output pipeline and the lack of enrollment population potential, it would behoove educational institutions to reengage with adults who have some college but no degree (Shapiro et al., 2014). Institutions have reshaped and changed focus on student success in the past few decades, and many non-traditional students could benefit from the evolved focus on student success; however, supporting a student once already enrolled will not likely increase adult student enrollment or market expansion (Tinto, 2015). Institutions that have targeted a traditional student population may not have the supports or strategies to bolster adult students' needs (EAB, 2020). These institutions have long been focused on the traditional college experience with Saturday football games, residence hall life, fraternity and sorority life, and late-night library hours and food options (Gast, 2013). While these amenities and services are desirable for newly hatched adults who wish to spread their wings on a college campus and live away from home for the first time, many adults have far different needs related to degree completion (Gast, 2013). Adult students often cite the need for childcare, flexible scheduling options, on-demand student support answers, and online coursework that can be delivered anytime and anywhere (EAB, 2020).

While adult students are often open to discussing and talking about the life barriers that prevent them from experiencing educational success or degree completion, many more are hesitant to discuss their lack of financial capability to pay for the degree and remove themselves from a bad debt situation with their previous institution (Hedlund, 2019). Many students departed their institutions with past-due balances owed (Coles et al., 2020). The money owed creates a problem; the institution has become the

debt collector instead of the higher education partner, and most institutions treat past-due debt as an enrollment ender (Coles et al., 2020).

Not only does this past-due balance end enrollment at the current institution where the debt is owed, but all continued or future enrollment at other institutions is also stalled as transcripts are often used as a lever to force students to pay their debt (Karon et al., 2020). If institutions can find student-centered and supportive practices for debt mitigation, transcript release, and student empowerment, the opportunity for student completion can be nurtured (Scobey, 2017). Adult students bring different and experienced perspectives to the classroom, which can benefit all educational participants (Knowles, 1970). New research has focused on the adult student experience and the nimbleness of higher education institutions to match the needs of adults with better and more adaptive pedagogical frameworks (Merriam, 2017).

In the upcoming section, a review of Schlossberg's (1981) transition theory is presented, and its various components are discussed as part of the framework for the research. The discussion centers on the benefits of postsecondary degree attainment for individuals and society. The final section is on the reengagement of adult/non-traditional students and focuses on the challenges faced by individual adult students attempting to complete their baccalaureate degrees, including stranded credits and transcript withholding for debt collection.

#### Schlossberg's Transition Theory

A common understanding of student development theory and shared language contribute to student support systems across institutions and the landscape of higher education (Tinto, 2015). Learning as a process undertaken in the company of others or in

a learning community with a shared construct often leads to the union of professionals with a common focus (Merriam, 2017). This common framework or theory creates the ability to work across various campus offices and with a wide variety of student groups to support multiple individuals experiencing their personal and similar journeys while on different paths and timelines in higher education (Smith, 2019). Common terminology and intervention focus are necessary for program consistency and shared understanding (Merriam, 2017).

The transition theory developed by Schlossberg (1981) lays out many components related to the individual, the transition, and the interaction with the environment to note the effect on any individual at a given intersection of time and experience. Several terms have been universally defined and accepted from the theory:

- Transition: event or non-event, resulting in changed relationships, patterns, and roles
- Anticipated transition: transitions that are anticipated
- Unanticipated transition: transitions that are unexpected
- Non-events. (Anderson et al., 2011)

Much of transition theory examines the individual student's perceptions as he or she moves from student to stop-out to returner (Anderson et al., 2011). The approach is also of benefit when reviewing the change as a catalyst event or non-event that results in altered relationships, routines, assumptions, and roles when an adult moves from non-student to student (Anderson et al., 2011).

Schlossberg et al. (1989) stated:

A transition is like a trip. Preparation for the trip, the actual trip, and its aftermath all elicit feelings and reactions. But the feelings at the start of a trip differ from reactions to it later. In the same way, the reactions to a transition continue to change as the transition is integrated into one's life. (p. 15)

As Schlossberg (1981) developed her theory, she saw it as a mechanism for mapping and analyzing human adaptation and transition, thereby focusing on three different variables: perception of growth by the individual, the existing characteristics of the pre- and post-transition space, and the individual's traits as he or she encounters change.

Utilizing cross-discipline research, adult learning theorists have connected many societal influences into adult learning theory (Merriam, 2017). Schlossberg (1981) postulated the way an individual approaches the transition can lead to the development of their perceptions to see the shift as an asset, liability, or both, and perceptions can develop depending on how the individual navigates a transition. Many factors change or alter an individual's experience with transitions that can be linked to previous personal experience or interactions with the educational environment, which is often in a state of change depending on the individual or the system encountered (Merriam, 2017).

Widely accepted as foundational student development theory, transition theory has often been applied to students moving through the college selection and enrollment process from a period or bridge between the secondary school experience to the higher education journey (Evans et al., 2016). As part of the change, students consider the transition, focus on the transition, and then integrate the transition into their lives with guidance and input from professionals at both the secondary and postsecondary levels and often with the input of trusted adults of influence (Evans et al., 2016). Various phases

or series of events occur when an individual begins the transition, goes through the transition, and emerges from the transition with a solid understanding of the process undertaken and experienced (Schlossberg, 1981).

As people enter the first phase of "moving in," they need to become aware of the structures, rules, and expectations of the new system (in this case, higher education) so they can understand the organization in which they now operate, the information they will need to develop their path, and the expectations directly placed upon them as members of the system (Goodman et al., 2006). Institutions spend a great deal of effort and money on launching students into the system to learn how to adjust to college via orientation and onboarding experiences, but often the deluge of information is incomplete or the delivery method may not be optimized for the student learner (Tinto, 2012). Institutions endeavor for students to have the facts surrounding the happening even if they have not acquired necessary skills and often provide information on a timeline convenient for the institution but not be in the best interest of the new students (Tinto, 2012).

As students learn expectations and where resources exist, they enter the next phase of the transition, "moving through" (Schlossberg et al., 1989). As students learn where to glean information as well as ascertain the information, they need to conduct their own business of being students (Schlossberg et al., 1989, p. 73). While this is usually a more prolonged and less chaotic phase, it can lead to individuals questioning their decision and path if the answers are not readily available or the information is unclear and leads to more confusion (Tinto, 2015). Students may underestimate the effect

the transition is having on their daily lives as they ascertain other students have a clearer understanding of the workings of the college environment (Schlossberg et al., 1989).

During this time, questions may arise from individuals that create doubt regarding their choice, as they may perceive they are the only students facing that particular struggle (Schlossberg et al., 1989). This may lead to further disruption and negative self-perception and perhaps the creation of another, possibly abrupt, transition if becoming a college student has not been fully integrated into their life routine and they choose to leave the institution (Schlossberg et al., 1989). While Schlossberg focused on the individual operating within systems, the contextual framework wherein students experience the transition also impacts each individual's perception, as previous experiences and other situational frameworks will influence students and how they believe they are faring or floundering (Merriam, 2017).

"Moving out" is seen as the completion or end of transitions with an outlook focused on opportunities and barriers as students look toward the next markers or goals on their journey (Schlossberg et al., 1989, p. 233). Schlossberg et al. (1989) stated, "In leaving familiar surroundings or people... to which one has become accustomed, one experiences disequilibrium," which can be disquieting or disruptive (p. 17). As Kubler-Ross (2014) noted, movement between stages can contribute to feelings of loss, inertia, and uncertainty as the familiar gives way to unfamiliar and new experiences, which may create more tension, anxiety, or negativity surrounding the experience. A transition is made when individuals become less aware of the newness/strangeness of the situation as they adjust, incorporate the new venture as part of their knowledgebase, and can integrate

the new paradigm into their routine while no longer being focused on the strangeness of the new experience (Schlossberg et al., 1989).

#### The Four S's

As individuals advance through periods of significant change, each has a set of targeted abilities and lived experiences with which to meet new and personal growth-inducing challenges (Schlossberg et al., 1989). Schlossberg constructed the Four S's framework to provide a defined structure and create a system of measurement of an individual's ability to navigate and move through stages or transitions (Anderson et al., 2011; Schlossberg, 2007; Schlossberg et al., 1989). The *situation, self, support*, and *strategies* paradigms offer a fluid timeline not bound by sequential steps and provide experience measures that can be applied to individual journeys and knowledge acquisition of personal growth regardless of where an individual is on any other developmental or chronological continuums (Schlossberg et al., 1989, p. 17).

*Situation*, the first factor affecting transition for the individual, has six variables that may impact the experience:

- Transition cause
- Timing
- Locus of control
- Role change with perception and degree of uncertainty
- History and experience with a similar situation
- Assessment of responsibility for transition. (Schlossberg et al., 1989, p. 17)
   As individuals experience an adjustment, an anticipatory disposition or proclivity of openness to any perceived change that involves a positive or neutral perspective, can

make the transition easier on individuals and their ability to have a more positive experience with evolution (Schlossberg, 2007).

Individuals who struggle or fight against change or adjustment when presented with situations requiring change often find themselves at odds with the inevitable and struggling to accept what they cannot change (Merriam, 2017). Motivational factors for the acceptance of change are challenging to measure on the continuum of change integration for adults (Merriam, 2017). The adjustment to life changes is highly personalized and individualized given the experiences each individual brings into the situation (Schlossberg, 2007). According to Schlossberg (2007), "You do not know anything about the nature of the transition for an individual until you know what it means for that person" (p. 48).

Past experiences, both negative and positive, contribute to the next aspect of the transition theory known as *self*, as adults work to integrate what they are experiencing currently and categorize it with what they know from their past lived experience (Anderson et al., 2011; Schlossberg, 2007; Schlossberg et al., 1989). Individuals have personal experiences from previous interactions with others and various environmental situations, views, values, beliefs, and learnings (Goodman et al., 2006). Individuals also have lived experience from the way in which their perceived societal demographics of age, gender, socio-economic factors, and race have influenced the expectations or stereotypes placed on them, which can create systemic constraints or barriers that affect the transition of the individual's role in a more extensive and prescribed system (Anderson et al., 2011; Schlossberg, 2007; Schlossberg et al., 1989). The other aspect of how the transition will play out for the individual is self-response or the individual's

psychological bandwidth, cognitive congruence, and coping skills to meet the oncoming challenges and changes (Anderson et al., 2011). These skills include adjusting perspective, individual resiliency or grit, and ego development to process and conceptualize self within the new framework (Anderson et al., 2011; Schlossberg, 2007; Schlossberg et al., 1989).

Systemic, or societal, support and familial relationships contribute to the following S in the theory, *support*, which refers to the organizational structure of support that activates to provide actual needs and advice as an individual transitions (Schlossberg, 2007). Systemic or constructed programmatic or institutional supports can be prescribed with the best of intentions and are focused on student development theory and learning (Tinto, 2012). Also central to student success and progression of support are additional personal systems of support which break into affection, affirmation, and aid (Koh, 2018).

Motivations for success can be highly influenced by support from caring and engaged champions as students navigate their educational experience (Koh, 2018). These affirmations can frequently serve as safety nets and bolster the student's determination and belief that success is possible (Koh, 2018). Support encompasses all the types and levels of reinforcement individuals may access during a transitional phase to meet the demands thrust upon them (Schlossberg, 2007). As noted previously, while many institutions attempt to provide this support in the forms of academic enrichment, mental health counseling, social engagement, financial literacy education, and other student support opportunities, students often expect to access these supports through their connections with others in their family and societal constructs (Anderson et al., 2011). These systems and individuals can provide stable, nurturing, and focused support (Koh,

2018). Still, family and societal constructs may be unable to stimulate student growth, and in some instances, can serve as detractors or inhibitors to transition depending on the circumstances (Anderson et al., 2011).

The final S in Schlossberg's model is *strategies*, which correlates with the bargaining stages of Kubler-Ross's (2014) theories on grief. When an individual is provided with a situation that creates discord or disruption, much like the death of a loved one, human nature leads the individual to attempt to solve the problem or find a way of negating the effect (Kubler-Ross, 2014). This is similar to individuals who attempt to change a situation they encounter which they do not like, move the control or the meaning of an issue to lessen the impact, and find additional ways of managing their response to the problem to shape their perspective and also adjust their acceptance of the new situation or issues (Schlossberg, 2007).

Again, the context of experience and conditions in which learning evolves are essential to the individual's development and cannot be generally applied until the framework of the individual's lived experience and knowledge base is fully explored (Merriam, 2017). Perhaps the most telling response for the individual is the final option, choosing to do nothing or abdicate control of the experience or situation (Schlossberg, 2007). While the choice to do nothing may appear as a lack of strategy, it is an acceptance and coping skill for individuals struggling with integration of an experience and the discord they may be experiencing as part of the transition process (Anderson et al., 2011).

Individuals will use varying levels of response or non-response, given their past influences and experiences in handling previous transitional occurrences (Anderson et al.,

2011; Schlossberg, 2007; Schlossberg et al., 1989). While many responses can work for individuals, so many factors and variables make it near impossible to predict which outcome will arise from which situation; all of the elements of experience and situational dynamics interact so as to create varying individual responses and highly personalized experiences (Anderson et al., 2011; Schlossberg, 2007; Schlossberg et al., 1989). This type of transformational change affected by diverse perspectives is expanding transition theory learning rapidly (Hoggan, 2016).

#### The Benefits of Degree Completion for the Individual and Society

In recent years, many researchers have demonstrated the benefit of a college degree on quality of life, wealth attainment, and even physical health (Lawrence, 2017; Monaghan, 2017). While the individual's benefits are often visible through increased socio-economic status, wealth attainment, employment security, and lack of reliance on societal safety nets, the economic benefits to the community may take longer to materialize in terms of economic development and production (Blair & Deming, 2020). The benefits of obtaining a college degree seem apparent to many students, but distrust and misinformation as well as lack of graduation success for the majority of students have led some researchers, politicians, and pundits to question the benefits of investing in and completing postsecondary degrees (Abel & Deitz, 2019).

Some suggest beginning college and not graduating (frequently with student loan debt) does more harm to students than if they had never started college in the first place (Selingo, 2016). Indeed, saddling students with additional debt and leaving them without a means to move up the socio-economic ladder to pay off that debt is a moral conundrum, which institutions must be ready to address (Selingo, 2016). While completion of a

degree opens additional financial avenues for students, few students are financially able to pay for the cost of their college education without the support of student loans (Luna-Torres et al., 2018). This reality is even more pronounced for first-generation, low-income students and many students of color who have not had the benefit of generational financial stability and wealth (Luna-Torres et al., 2018).

# Individual Benefits of Degree Completion

Individuals who complete a bachelor's degree experience reduced criminal convictions and incarceration rates and a higher likelihood of homeownership (Lawrence, 2017). They are more likely to have access to lower interest rates on homes, cars, and credit cards while also attaining higher credit scores than individuals who do not graduate from college (Lawrence, 2017). Not surprisingly, graduates with bachelor's degrees are less likely to default on student loans and tend to repay institutional debt because they earn higher wages than their counterparts who do not complete a college education; they also have more job opportunities available to them (Itzkowitz, 2018).

Students who complete a degree report a higher level of life satisfaction than those who do not, including higher self-reported health scores and healthy lifestyle engagement statements because students feel more in control of their destiny (Itzkowitz, 2018). Degree earners are no longer fixated on surviving but instead have the financial freedom to make choices that lead them to believe they are thriving (Lawrence, 2017). Individual success in the job market leads to higher employee satisfaction and ease of employment security for degree holders (Blair & Deming, 2020). An increase in skilled employment positions resulted when the Great Recession waned, and over 60% of all new job vacancies require a bachelor's degree, while lower-wage jobs with entry-level

credential requirements do not lead to high job satisfaction or security (Blair & Deming, 2020, p. 362).

During the recent pandemic, adults with a college degree were less likely to be laid off and were more likely to be able to work remotely than those working in fields that did not require a degree (Ward et al., 2020). Service industries were decimated by the pandemic; their employees, who often did not make large salaries, were the first to be laid off, leading to high levels of anxiety and reliance on societal supports (Seale, 2020). As the pandemic continues, the unemployment rate for those with a bachelor's degree remains less than half the rate of those who do not have a bachelor's degree, and many of the degreed individuals were able to transition to work remotely, while those in the lowest earnings brackets were forced to work with the public and risk possible infection from the deadly virus (Seale, 2020).

Individuals and families benefit from adult attainment of postsecondary credentials as evidenced by the generational effect on income, education, support, and financial stability (Ma et al., 2016). Children of adults with degrees tend to be healthier, attain higher levels of education themselves with more freedom of educational institution selection, have more diversity of experience and exposure, and have more freedom of choice and self-fulfillment than the children of adults without bachelor's degrees (Monaghan, 2017). This is not surprising given the monetary requirements to raise a family, let alone the disposable income needed to supplement educational experiences with travel and other opportunities far too often out of reach for low-income providers to offer their children or other family members (Monaghan, 2017). Social mobility for children of non-degree attainers is challenging to achieve because of a lack of early

childhood experiences (Ma et al., 2016). Tax-based funding for education furthers the inequity of poor children's opportunities, because funding levels are based on housing values linked to where families can afford to live, and resources rarely support needs beyond food, shelter, and safety for the children of low-income workers (Ma et al., 2016). Without education and enrichment for these children, there is a slim chance of an upward trajectory (Ma et al., 2016).

### Societal Benefits of Degree Completion

Even more beneficial to society is the linkage among an educated citizenry, the greater sense of societal good, and the ability to look beyond self for the common benefit and a more altruistic view of progress (Ma et al., 2016). Nations that treat education as a societal benefit as opposed to an individual choice or freedom have higher levels of degree attainment and economic security than nations that base the obtainment of education not on talent but on the ability to pay for the opportunity (Bartik, 2019). The Socratic method's lofty goals tend to be more pragmatic motivators for educators and less tangible than the visible effects on economics across local, state, and national boundaries (The Hamilton Project, 2017; Ma et al., 2016). The tax benefits for local, state, and national economies based on increased earnings of between \$600,000 and \$1,200,000 over a lifetime can have substantial benefit to revenue coffers, in addition to reducing reliance on societal supports and benefit programs (The Hamilton Project, 2017, p. 1).

While the benefits to individuals are clear, many local, regional, state, and national governments have created ambitious plans to increase their citizens' adult postsecondary credential attainment to boost economic prospects, and much focus has shifted to the need for educated workers to increase the likelihood of attracting new

businesses to an area for development (Lumina, 2020). In earlier economic models, city growth was tied to land and building acquisition in large urban areas, with calculations on the viability of a city centered around leasing space and transportation instead of the employable workforce (Albouy et al., 2018). Those models have since been upended by the increasing value of the population's knowledge to fulfill workforce demands due to the new focus on creation and development instead of service for businesses with an upward trajectory (Bartik, 2019). This "knowledge value" is proliferating and is currently estimated to be in the neighborhood of \$240 trillion nationally (Parilla & Liu, 2019, p. 1).

An educated workforce is needed for future business expansion across urban areas and has become more important than in previous selection models (Albouy et al., 2018). Site selection criteria for new endeavors, centers, and expansion often have hiring professionals rate the availability of qualified staff as an essential factor when deciding on new business locations (Bartik, 2019). If businesses cannot fill positions, they will not be successful in a new locale (Bartik, 2019). Given the desire of many people to live closer to family, or to known areas with which they have experienced, it makes solid fiscal sense to recruit from the local area and talent pool, as these individuals are likely to be more connected to the community and have less likelihood of moving to another position outside of the area (Bartik, 2019).

The return on investment for individual educational incentives, such as statefunded programs, employer reimbursement opportunities, or even institutional aid is projected to be tenfold that of traditional tax breaks for businesses based on property tax abatement or forbearance (Bartik, 2019, p. 50). Instead of providing giant corporations with tax breaks for locating in certain areas, which hurts local education funding due to unrealized revenue and increased demand for services, states and municipalities would be better served to provide incentives to individual students (Bartik, 2019). This creates a much higher population of college-educated people and attracts businesses because of a pool of talent tied to the local area (Bartik, 2019).

While much research has been conducted regarding educational disparities and completion rates, a great deal of that research created structures focused on individual students and their resiliency and grit to survive a system (Tinto, 1982). Examination of pitfalls in the current educational system, which was not constructed to receive students and support the skills they possessed when they arrived on campus, is a new focus of student success research (Koh, 2018). Instead of the outdated model, a new focus is targeted on the support of talent to impact the success of individuals, businesses, and larger communities, with the attainment of education one of the most important economic indicators of potential for success of grouped populations throughout cities, regions, and nations (Kerry, 2018).

College-educated workers spend a more significant time in the workforce, earn higher wages, and are overall more productive for the Gross Domestic Product (GDP) (Bartik, 2019). Individuals with degrees contribute to a better-educated community, have more societal support systems, and have higher disposable spending levels than individuals who lack postsecondary credentials (Koropeckyj et al., 2017). Economists, educators, and business leaders agree the attainment of postsecondary education is key to economic health for individuals and macro systems in order for nations to remain competitive on an international level in terms of production and innovation (Holzer, 2019). However, no amount of desire, grit, or luck can help inexperienced students

overcome systemically complex higher education structures, select in-demand majors, pay tuition, and complete requirements when the road map is difficult to find and even harder to read for many first-generation students (Tinto, 2015).

Barriers, such as financial cost, remediation resulting from poor preparation or lack of educational opportunity, and confusion over college processes often thwart degree attainment for individuals despite it being one of the few paths to economic mobility (Tinto, 2012). These negative experiences and lack of support are often contributors, if not direct causes, for lack of completion despite wide consensus that more-educated workers are needed to fuel economic growth (Holzer, 2019). Without coordinated focus, supportive environments, and clear degree maps, many first-generation and low-income students experience confusion and anxiety while pursuing higher education (Leonhardt & Chinoy, 2019).

While higher education institutions may believe they have a higher or more ambitious moral imperative to bestow knowledge on students, many of those same institutions would agree employers cannot hire workers or employees who have not been trained or have not earned the entry-level credentials to enter the workforce (Parilla & Liu, 2019). It does not take long to see that the growth of talent development, individual educational attainment, and community economic growth quickly become interwoven as economic factors and measures for the success of all in a financial ecosystem (Parilla & Liu, 2019). It is apparent the economic success of nations is based on the educational attainment of its citizens, and by some estimations, education is the most essential factor (Bartik, 2019). Many believe if America's college graduation rates do not improve both in volume and in the fields of science, technology, engineering, and mathematics, a

corresponding decline will become evident in the economic prosperity of the country, the level of research output, and the overall prosperity of individual citizens in the United States (National Adult Learner Coalition, 2016).

As discussed previously, the birthrate has been on a slow and steady decline (Grawe, 2018). To estimate the college-going population, one must look at the birth rate from 18 years ago (Grawe, 2018). That population has been slowly declining and is predicted to fall sharply in 2026, so much so that it has been referred to as the high school graduation cliff (Grawe, 2018). As noted earlier, the college-going percentage of students who graduate from high school has not increased in considerable measure, so as the birth rate declines and the high school graduation rate declines, no anticipated gains will be made by increasing the number of students from each graduating class who attend college (Grawe, 2018). Higher education institutions are overbuilt with capacity for students who will not be entering their doors after completing high school (Grawe, 2018).

Despite a decline in production of degreed individuals as throughputs from high school to college, the demand for trained and educated workers continues to increase across multiple industries, creating a large and likely unfilled gap (Holzer, 2019). As this gap continues to widen, a new focus has been placed on the recruitment and reengagement of adult students, or those who have been classified as "non-traditional" (Barnes & Noble College, 2016). These student populations and groups, who are not typically featured in college recruitment materials, compose an estimated 85% of students enrolled in higher education, and that number is only expected to expand as job markets increase the demand for college degrees as the baseline requirement (National Adult Learner Coalition, 2016, p. 4).

Within the non-traditional category, a more specific group of students emerges in the "new-traditional" subcategory (National Adult Learner Coalition, 2017). Currently, nationwide there are 36 million students who enrolled in college since 1993 and who have completed some college but failed to graduate with a degree (Fain, 2019, p. 2). When these students return to college, they are often characterized as more mature and focused and are deemed to have a higher likelihood of degree completion (National Adult Learner Coalition, 2017). The data do not confirm assumptions based on maturity and experience, as this population has a lower degree completion rate than traditional-aged students entering directly from high school (Karon et al., 2020).

While it is true non-traditional students may have more life experience, these students are often more likely than traditional-aged students to complete a degree without family support or while in negative family situations (Karon et al., 2020). They are also far more likely to be working full or part-time to provide for their own living expenses and perhaps those of their families (Leonhardt & Chinoy, 2019). Non-traditional students are often not able to suspend earning money while going to college and must strive to create a balance among professional life, personal life, and academic life, which along with systemic obstacles creates more opportunities for the students to fail than to succeed (Leonhardt & Chinoy, 2019).

The United States does not federally mandate educational opportunity for its citizens and has left support of higher education to the states; therefore, there is a great deal of variability in accountability among states and institutions in terms of success rates for shepherding all students to a degree (Lane et al., 2012). Such systems do not uniformly address returning students who hope to complete their degrees (Lane et al.,

2012). While the argument and case study data exist as to how cities, regions, and states benefit from additional college graduates, the creation of programs to support adult students returning to higher education varies greatly (Bombardieri, 2017). The problems faced by students working toward degree completion are as diverse and deeply complex as the individual student journeys themselves, especially without clear broad-reaching programmatic themes for success or universal application appeal (Bombardieri, 2017). Just because a program is not created for a specific population does not mean the same treatment would not be of benefit to that population, as programs that typically benefit one student demographic will likely have a positive impact on other student populations when applied broadly (Tinto, 2012).

In the seminal work, *The Modern Practice of Adult Education*, Knowles (1970) described traditional educational pedagogy, defined as "the art and science of teaching children," as in direct conflict with adult education, as previous pedagogy had not considered the journey or evolution of students who are also adults (p. 37). The construction of adult education programs based on the needs of adult students and adult educational support systems should be very different from those constructed to benefit children (Knowles, 1970). Most child-focused educational methods are focused on engagement, layering of knowledge, and acquisition of known material, while adult-focused education expands on that foundation to the creation of original thought and ideas (Knowles, 1970). Knowles later published *The Adult Learner, A Neglected Species*, where focus was on the outlier of the adult student slightly older than the expected age of a college sophomore and which by today's measure has become the majority of enrolled higher education students (Rabourn et al., 2018). While many institutions attempt to court

the adult student population, most traditional institutions simply offer the same conventional-aged student supports with slight modifications in delivery, timing, or focus (Rabourn et al., 2018).

Actual adult-centered institutions expand their scope of support and focus on more flexible class scheduling, prior learning assessment, liberal transfer credit policies, and shorter, more intense class offerings to speed time to degree (National Adult Learner Coalition, 2017). Adult-centered strategies acknowledge the experience of adult learners, yet these strategies have not been part of the typical pedagogy of institutions focused on the more typical student demographic, which is no longer standard (Monaghan, 2017; Turk & Chen, 2017). Even with adult-friendly practices and belief in the panacea of maturity, adults are still less likely to remain in programs, progress toward a degree, and graduate because of systemic barriers and individual life situations (Rabourn et al., 2018). In fact, given the competing priorities adults face in balancing life, work, and education, they are far less likely to complete their degrees than their younger counterparts, who are less likely to be encumbered with added responsibilities outside the classroom (Rabourn et al., 2018).

## Barriers to Adult Degree Completion

Common themes regarding adult completion have emerged in the literature as more attention has been given to adults entering college later and those who return to complete unfinished degrees, as well as students who seek additional education for career advancement (Rabourn et al., 2018). Frequent topics in the adult completion realm center on the individual student experience and include the student's situation, personality, disposition, and the institutional factors that contribute to barriers when adults return to

higher education (Osam et al., 2017). The circumstances of adult student enrollment can be as varied as the students themselves (Osam et al., 2017). Any individual factor can contribute to students failing to complete their degrees, and as the factors are linked to individual students and their realm of influence, most are outside of the institutional realm of influence (Anderson, 2020). Students often cite difficulty balancing competing life responsibilities like work, family, finances, and commitments as the reason for leaving their degrees unfinished (Anderson, 2020).

Situational. As adults contemplate returning to higher education, many have additional responsibilities they did not have the first time they enrolled directly out of high school; now they may be in relationships, have children, or have work responsibilities (Osam et al., 2017). For most, the decision to return to college must outweigh outside factors, such as work, housing, childcare, and relationships when deciding on the cost-benefit of higher education, and the perceived benefits or expected outcomes must be more attractive than the difficulties of re-enrollment (Anderson, 2020). Financial factors weigh heavily on most adult students when they attempt to return to higher education, as they are responsible for securing funding to pay for education while maintaining their current housing and responsibilities and balancing the bottom line of education costs (Osam et al., 2017).

As the nation's engagement of adult students in higher education increases, and as institutions seek to stem the declining enrollment of traditional students, colleges must be prepared to support students who encounter adult life circumstances while attending college (Anderson, 2020). Simply dropping students into a traditional educational model is not likely to increase adult student completion or graduation rates, as the traditional

college experience is very different than what adult students need to feel supported (Barnes & Noble College, 2016). The consequences of earlier educational choices to stop out of degree programs may spur adult students on to greater success, as many have experienced career stagnation due to an incomplete degree and the inability to gain higher-level positions or new positions because of the threshold of degree requirements (Osam et al., 2017). While the factors affecting adult students follow common themes around time, resources, opportunity, and support, the reactions or choices of individual students may vary significantly due to unique personality traits and previous experiences, which may be positive or negative (Osam et al., 2017).

Dispositional. Personalities and reactions to individual situations vary significantly among adult students and are based on their past experiences and frames of reference as well as how they interact with longstanding systems of education (Serowick, 2017). Institutions have not always supported different learners who may have varied skillsets for expression, learning styles, and reactions to situations, which can cause a disconnect between expectations and outcomes for adult students (Barnes & Noble College, 2016). The same challenge for one student may inspire a rededication of effort and focus while serving to stymie another student based on previous history with similar experiences (Schlossberg, 2007). Students may feel they are too old for higher education when surrounded by younger students, especially in fast-moving or evolving fields of study, and may think faculty do not value their experience but instead see them as academically behind (Osam et al., 2017). In addition, because many adults previously left higher education, they may be stigmatized for their lack of previous success and suffer

from negative self-image as academic scholars (Osam et al., 2017).

Institutional. While situational and personality factors are primarily under the students' control, as are their reactions to situational factors, the institutional policies and practices created by an institution, department, or program can also impact degree completion, especially if there is a perceived roadblock without a map to navigate the barrier (Itzkowitz, 2018). No universal higher education guidebook is available for the myriad institutional systems or idiosyncrasies of individual faculty, department disciplines, or institutions (Osam et al., 2017). Even when these systems are created to support students, they can add to the bureaucratic nature of an institution and create more frustration for students instead of smoothing the degree path (Itzkowitz, 2018). These support systems include student services, such as tutoring and academic support, transfer credit policies, and degree paths, making the degree progression path more straightforward and more accessible for students to navigate while leading to a higher completion rate (Itzkowitz, 2018).

Barriers also exist in scheduling flexibility for coursework that vary from time of day to which terms a course is offered; these factors can delay graduation if a student stops out during a sequence and must wait for the next class to be offered again (Osam et al., 2017). In addition, different delivery methods for courses can create technology barriers or open doors for more flexible learning that negate travel times or synchronous coursework, and these same varied delivery methods can provide channels for accessing institutional mental health, financial, or system navigation support (Shapiro et al., 2014). Without intentional engagement from the institution, students may be left to figure out degree paths, career insights, and even course selection in a disjointed and often

confusing system that usually does not alert students to problems regarding degree progression (Osam et al., 2017). At times, the first warning a student heeds is when they fail to make satisfactory academic progress and imperil federal and institutional aid (Baker et al., 2017).

The inability to continue receiving aid leaves many students without higher education options (Baker et al., 2017). One of the most problematic issues facing adult students is the financing of their degrees, especially when they are in federal loan default or owe a past-due balance to an institution, effectively stranding their educational credits and stalling their academic progression (Blumenstyk, 2018). This population of adults with some credit and no degree are often caught between the institution to which they owe a balance and the next semester of their education with no escape hatch (Blumenstyk, 2018).

# **Summary**

With declining college-going rates in the United States for traditional-aged students, attention has shifted to adult students with a heightened focus on adult returners who were previously enrolled at the home institution, as students who once enrolled at an institution are more likely to return and complete a degree there (Blumenstyk, 2018). However, as noted in the transition theory review, many stressors both within and outside institutional control can have varying impacts on student success (Schlossberg, 1981). Despite the variability of individual student success, the impact on degree attainment is significant and affects communities and economies across many different populations (Bartik, 2019; Ma et al., 2016). Substantial evidence exists that degree completion contributes to economic well-being for communities, regions, and state economic

prosperity (Bartik, 2019). Without a strong focus on adult degree completion, many states and municipalities will struggle to attract new industries and businesses going forward (Bartik, 2019).

As institutions strive to reengage with adult stop-out populations, administrators must understand situational and dispositional factors creating barriers for adult students despite many of those barriers existing outside the intuitional realm of influence (Osam et al., 2017). Institutions can examine process-created barriers to student progression, such as confusing degree pathways and institutional holds, and work to systematically eliminate those barriers for adult students, which is likely to benefit all students (Tinto, 1982). One such approach is past-due debt mitigation, explored in the next chapter via qualitative and quantitative measures as part of a pilot program to test the strategy's effectiveness in assisting adults returning to higher education.

In Chapter Three, the methodology of the study is detailed, including an overview of the purpose of the study with the problem, research questions, and research design. Following those sections is a description of the instrumentation used along with a discussion focused on validity, sampling, reliability, and issues of limitation. Specifics of data collection are provided in detail as well as an outline of the data analysis and ethical considerations.

# **Chapter Three: Methodology**

The purpose of this research was to understand the effect of a student debt mitigation program implemented at a large, urban research university in the Midwest and the effect of the program on students who participated. Utilizing quantitative academic success measures compared to the general, returning adult student population and qualitative interviews with participants provided insight into the program's effect on academic success and persistence. This chapter includes the problem and purpose overview, the study's research design, research questions and hypotheses, and the population and sample. A description of the instrumentation is followed by data collection and data analysis procedures. Finally, ethical considerations are explained.

## **Problem and Purpose Overview**

Educational institutions across the nation are facing enrollment declines of incoming freshmen students (Grawe, 2018). For many years, because of a surplus of incoming students, institutions did not focus on retaining at-risk students (Clark et al., 2011). A declining available student population with no significant increase in collegegoing rates has led to a decrease in the number of students intending to enroll in higher education (Grawe, 2018). Educational systems based on antiquated models, with incremental improvements in retention and academic outcomes, failed to notably increase the numbers of adults with post-secondary credentials (Cade et al., 2015). As postulated by Tinto (2012), institutions may often research and understand why a student ceases enrollment. Still, it is a very different vein of research to understand why a student persists, or in the case of this study, why a student returns and succeeds (Tinto, 2012).

Improvement in educational climate, scaffolding for success, and integrated programs has shifted campus supports toward student belonging and creation of identities as learners (Masika & Jones, 2016). Many adults have some college and no degree, as they entered and exited higher education before the implementation of retention strategies and focus (Brundage, 2017). As reported by Brundage in 2017, 49% of employed adults over the age of 25 had not earned a post-secondary degree after graduating high school; therefore, the volume of students who could engage with higher education is large (p. 3).

Adult students with previous education are likely candidates for higher education engagement, in order to boost adult post-secondary attainment and fill vacant seats at higher education institutions. However, many adults may be reluctant to return to higher education because of institutional debt and possible negative higher education experiences. The purpose of this case study was to determine if a student debt mitigation program created at a large, urban Midwest university was useful in motivating students to return to higher education and progress to degree completion.

## **Research Questions and Hypotheses**

The following research questions and hypotheses guided the study:

1. What significant differences, if any, are there between the term grade point average (GPA) of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and adult returners not engaged in the debt mitigation program during the same time frame at one university?

 $H1_0$ . There are no significant differences between the term GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and adult returners not engaged in the debt mitigation program during the same time frame at one university.

- $H1_a$ . There are significant differences between the term GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and adult returners not engaged in the debt mitigation program during the same time frame at the participating university.
- 2. What significant differences, if any, are there between the average term GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and their previous enrollment at one university?
- $H2_0$ . There are no significant differences between the average term GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and their previous enrollment at one university.
- $H2_a$ . There are significant differences between the average term GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and their previous enrollment at one university.
- 3. In what ways has enrollment in the debt mitigation program affected students' perceptions of support from one university based on Schlossberg's (1984) transition theory in the following areas:
  - a.) Self: What personal characteristics did the student cite when deciding to return to the university?
    - b.) Situation: How did the student's life circumstances influence his/her return to the university through the debt mitigation program?
    - c.) Support: What support services were found to exist through the debt mitigation program to aid in the student's transition back to the university?
    - d.) Strategies: What strategies did the student use during the transition to return to the university through the debt mitigation program?

### **Research Design**

A mixed-methods design was considered appropriate to compare the academic performance and educational persistence of adult students enrolling in the debt mitigation program. As noted by Creswell and Plano-Clark (2017), quantitative research relies on numbers validation, while qualitative study focuses on stories and words. Educators have historically relied on the voice and data-gathering capability of researchers to shape programmatic and systemic change using quantitative measures, even if a disconnect exists between the nondominant community and the group being researched (Bal & Trainor, 2016). These research measures are sometimes limited in the overlap between researcher and participant perspectives, as there does not always appear to be a strong linkage between a systematically controlled research environment and the build-it-as-you-go practitioner world (Bal & Trainor, 2016; Cook et al., 2015).

As quantitative models are built and applied by researchers who may not have lived experience with their topic, a qualitative research approach in addition to quantitative analysis is necessary and valued to elevate the voices and concerns of those participating in the program (Quaye et al., 2019). Because the selected group of students was the first group to have experienced this university program, this was a phenomenological case study from the traditional perspective. Rudestam and Newton (2014) stated:

A phenomenological study usually involves identifying and locating participants who have experiences or experienced the phenomenon that is being explored... [It involves] selection of individual cases, and there is no attempt to generalize to a

particular population. The participants, if you will, are the experiential experts on the phenomenon being studied. (p. 123)

While overall trends or measures can sometimes be identified with quantitative measures, a more complex and rich set of information can be discovered by combining those trends with individual voices and experiences (Quaye et al., 2019).

A mixed-methods design allows for more data types to be gathered and presented (Fraenkel et al., 2019). Giving experimental credence to the narrative in relation to statistical analysis allows for experiences to be presented within the context of numerical analysis and a contextual framework (Rudestam & Newton, 2014). The marriage of qualitative and quantitative methods serves to build a more robust understanding of program development (Bal & Trainor, 2016; Cook et al., 2015; Fraenkel et al., 2019).

After considering the limitations and benefits of both, a mixed-method approach, particularly a "convergent parallel design" for this case study, was created (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017, p. 68). The combination of quantitative and qualitative methods produces a more in-depth and detailed picture of the program design with the intervention treatment applied and reflected upon by students (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017). Quantitative data on academic performance and persistence were compared to the general adult returning student population to assess debt mitigation's influence on reengagement.

A convenience sample from the participating population group was obtained to conduct qualitative semi-structured interviews. A convenience sample is derived from a group of participants who are readily available and easy to contact (Fraenkel et al., 2019). The goal was to determine the effect of the program's structural design and objectives on

eliminating barriers and supporting progress to the degree and to enrich the quantitative data and provide information on the program in the students' voices (Quaye et al., 2019).

Using quantitative and qualitative methods, the research design allowed access to impartial measures, while exploring students' varied experiences (Fraenkel et al., 2019). This design also allowed the presentation of multiple student viewpoints, while remaining within the research design boundaries (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017). Quantitative research is more likely to be replicated, given population comparisons and applied treatments (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017). However, in working with particularly vulnerable or underrepresented student voices, a compelling self-reported narrative is more important when designing intervention strategies and should be highlighted as a qualitative standard when creating case studies on pedagogical supports (Quaye et al., 2019). As this was a case study of a first-ever program including debt mitigation, the use of mixed methods enhanced the opportunity for subsequent recreation of the program with measurable and comparative benchmarks (Rudestam & Newton, 2014).

## **Population and Sample**

When research is applied to a group of participants, the group is known as the population (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017; Fraenkel et al., 2019). At the time of this study, the urban Midwestern university maintained a student enrollment of approximately 27,000 students, of which about 17,000 were undergraduates (Office of Institutional Research and Analysis, 2021). The university offered over 300 undergraduate majors and over 160 graduate programs and professional degrees, including medicine, law, and pharmacy (Office of Institutional Research and Analysis, 2021). The institution's demographic composition included 90% of the students enrolling from within 30 miles

and 98% enrolling from within 100 miles (Office of Institutional Research and Analysis, 2021). The institution is located near an international border, contributing to a large representation of international students who commute daily (Office of Institutional Research and Analysis, 2021).

As of 2020, first-time, full-time student two-year retention was approximately 80%, with about 48% of students graduating within six years (Office of Institutional Research and Analysis, 2021). However, before 2011, graduation rates were below 40%, and before 2007 were below 30% (Office of Institutional Research and Analysis, 2021). African Americans fared far worse, with only 24% graduating within six years, and as late as 2006, fewer than 10% attained a bachelor's degree in six years (Office of Institutional Research and Analysis, 2021).

Students selected for this research were participants in the university's debt mitigation program who enrolled during the academic year including Fall 2018, Winter 2019, and Spring/Summer 2019. The total enrollment in the program across academic terms was 140 students. No sample was obtained for the quantitative section of the case study because the performance of all those who engaged with the program were part of the statistical analysis (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017).

For the qualitative portion of the study, 10 students comprised the sample from the overall population, based on responses to an inquiry of debt mitigation program participants who agreed to be interviewed. Correlation in sample size between the quantitative portion and the qualitative portion of the study was not necessary as information from each method can be used to support the data points of the other one

without the selected groups being the same size (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017; Fraenkel et al., 2019).

#### Instrumentation

Historically, the constructivist theory regarding students' voices to create meaning from experiences has included deep and woven tapestries of experiences from which researchers can glean information (Quaye et al., 2019). Common foundational questions were created when designing questions and interview protocols (Rubin & Rubin, 2011). It was necessary to utilize a more formulaic method of question creation and interview structure to create interview experience consistency among participants (Castillo-Montoya, 2016).

Much has been written about the interview process regarding how to conduct an interview (Patton, 2014); relationship establishment as a credible and trustworthy researcher (Rubin & Rubin, 2016); the duration and environmental factors of the actual interview itself (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017; Weiss, 1993); and the development of quality, probing, and systematic questions (Patton, 2014). The foundational work by Lincoln and Guba (1985) to "focus on [the] credible, transferable, dependable and confirmable" was the primary goal (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017, p. 271).

The Interview Protocol Refinement (IPR) was utilized to create and adapt questions for students participating in the interviews to encompass the information and guidance from previous seminal researchers (Castillo-Montoya, 2016). As crafted by Castillo-Montoya (2016), the framework was constructed based on a four-phase process to ensure each subject's individual experience was highlighted and fully shared with the interviewer. The Four-Phase Process to IPR is as follows:

- Phase 1: Ensuring interview questions align with research questions,
- Phase 2: Constructing an inquiry-based conversation,
- Phase 3: Receiving feedback on interview protocols,

The creation of the interview questions was closely linked to the research questions in two ways: first, to determine if the questions matched the study's purpose, and second, to

Phase 4: Piloting the interview protocol. (Castillo-Montoya, 2016, p. 812)

ensure the questions elicited detail from the respondents (Castillo-Montoya, 2016).

For the second phase of the interview construction, the interviewer used knowledge of individual experience, background, and social context to explore each student's perspective in the student's own language and terms, which is essential for allowing the conversation to develop and not be prescribed by the interviewer (Pedersen et al., 2016). Questions were designed to explore themes and concerns to see where similar groupings or themes emerged. Questions were organized around Schlossberg's (1981) transition theory and the four S's of self, situation, support, and strategies and included questions on background information, perceived barriers to success, exploration of individual educational foundations before the first attempt at college-level coursework (see Appendix A).

While focused on these two phases, the interviewer had the opportunity to review and refine questions (Pedersen et al., 2016). Next, consideration was given to the validity of the interview protocols. Feedback typically takes the form of two loops. First, as Patton (2014) noted, is the understanding that individuals have of the question they are being asked and how that understanding influences their response, which may or may not lead to the answer the researcher anticipated or expected. Second is the individual's

contextual understanding of the question and individual framing within the subject's own experience (Quaye et al., 2019). Most recommended for this design phase was a close, critical reading of the questions, which led questions to be shorter, jargon-free, and easy to understand (Brinkmann & Kvale, 2019).

As an additional form of validity check, other educational researchers were asked to review the questions and provide feedback on structure, focus, and expected responses. The final piloting phase of interview question scrutiny involved recruiting adult students with similar, but not identical, experiences to the research group (Castillo-Montoya, 2016). Those students were asked to participate in shorter versions of mock interviews, answer questions, and provide immediate feedback through a clarifying rephrasing of the question as part of active listening (McGrath & Nilsonne, 2018).

#### **Data Collection**

A mixed-methods case study, including both qualitative and quantitative research methods, was used to gather the data. The first quantitative data set included demographics, grade reports, and degree progress accessed directly from the university's Institutional Research Office. The second set of data responses were gathered from individual interviews with students in the program. Prior to any data collection occurring, several steps were taken. Two different Institutional Review Board permissions were required, as two educational institutions were involved. Once approval was granted from the participating university, the Lindenwood Institutional Review Board application was submitted and approved (see Appendix B).

### Quantitative Data Collection

After approval was granted from both institutions, data were requested from the university's Institutional Research Office and the program coordinator. The data points collected for the quantitative portion included pre-re-enrollment cumulative university GPA, academic hours completed, demographic information, academic probation standing, previous past-due balance amount, grade-level standing, persistence in the degree program, and fulfillment of program requirements. Information for current students engaged in the program was collected for Fall 2018 to the Fall 2019 semester, thereby encompassing a full academic year. Information was presented to the researcher in a de-identified manner to maintain individual student privacy and to be compliant with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) regarding academic and financial aid information regulations when utilizing information obtained from the FAFSA and the U.S. Department of Education (2020).

### Qualitative Data Collection

Data collection for case studies utilizing the interview method to allow students to explain their actual experiences has been supported as a qualitative research method to learn more about the actual events occurring (Yin, 2017). Interview invitations were sent electronically to 140 current and past students in the program via the students' recorded email addresses (see Appendix C). Included with the interview invitation was a research information sheet for each participant to review and acknowledge (see Appendix D). Once the students agreed to an interview, the interviewer secured 10 individuals for indepth structured interviews based on response rates.

Because of the limitations of the interview timeline, an electronic conferencing software system was used to record interviews due to COVID-19 safety protocols and imposed restrictions on in-person contact. The interview preference was chosen by the students interviewed based on their comfort level. A pseudonym was used to protect the identity of each participant. The day and time for each interview was scheduled via email.

During the interview, students and the researcher were recorded. The interviews were transcribed by a transcriptionist, who signed a consent and non-disclosure waiver.

Any data for which the researcher was unclear were clarified with a follow-up discussion via Zoom or phone. This process ensured each participant's experience was accurately represented.

## **Data Analysis**

Two methods of data analysis were used in this study. Inferential statistics were applied to analyze the quantitative data. According to Creswell and Plano-Clark (2017), "Inferences in mixed methods research are conclusions or interpretations drawn from the separate quantitative and qualitative strands of a study" (p. 218). Probability, which is the likelihood of an event occurring based on inferential statistics, implies that specific interventions affecting one sample can be believed to apply to a larger group, which leads to predictability (Fraenkel et al., 2019).

Student data were collected and analyzed based on student record information. As students entered and left the university over a span of 30 years, the last semester of previous enrollment before each student left the institution was reviewed to determine cumulative GPA, semester GPA, course level attainment, debt to the institution, and level of financial need. That set of data, prior to the invasive and proactive program

implementation, was then compared to each student's performance after reentering the institution through the debt mitigation program and the same data markers.

Data were analyzed using the Statistical Analysis System (SAS) system. The SAS is a data analysis software package, and the significance level was established at p < 0.05, which indicates "less than a 5% chance of rejecting a true null hypothesis" (Bluman, 2018, p. 433). With this significance level, a high degree of confidence in the reliability of the analysis is indicated (Bluman, 2018).

A comparison of first-semester returning debt mitigation students' term GPA to the general returning student population term GPA was made to answer research question number one. Student GPAs from previous enrollment and current enrollment for students engaged in the program were compared using an independent sample *t*-test to answer research question number two.

To conduct the qualitative portion of the research, additional descriptive data were gathered from individual student interviews to illuminate perceptions of the debt mitigation program and of the university. Individual responses were collected and grouped to determine thematic similarity. Codes for different concepts were color-coded and combined to explore common thematic elements meaningful to the participants (Belotto, 2018).

By comparing interview questions based upon student responses, specific patterns emerged regarding similar experiences for students in the program. Student responses were analyzed to determine patterns in overall academic performance and engagement via quantitative data trends. Groupings of responses served to answer research question three. The information gathered from these responses provided additional insight into the

success measures offered by the intervention of debt mitigation and other supports provided through the program.

#### **Ethical Considerations**

Rooted in this study was the desire to pursue new knowledge and determine the debt mitigation program's effect for affecting positive change in students' lives. While the researcher was the program's creator and oversaw its development, the researcher did not know any of the students personally (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017). The researcher was also not involved in admission decisions, program continuation, or evaluation of individuals participating in the debt mitigation program. A pseudonym was created and used for the institution, thereby allowing for student anonymity when participating in the study.

Individual anonymity during the interview process was not completely guaranteed to the students. Still, interviews were transcribed by a non-involved transcriptionist to distance the pseudonym moniker from the actual participant. Students were assigned a number during the interview process. This process of creating identification numbers ensures no accidental breach of data can occur per the guidelines of the U.S. Department of Education (2020). All student information is governed by the FERPA, and researchers are legally required to protect individual student privacy and identity (U.S. Department of Education, 2020). Pseudonyms were used to protect personal stories and information to de-identify students. Data collection and warehousing were held to confidential standards as guided by Fraenkel et al. (2019).

All records were maintained confidentially during the research process, and no findings will be released without the express permission of the institution where the debt

mitigation program was conducted. All communication among students, researchers, institutions, and others was conducted via secure encrypted email, voice, or in-person. The data from this study will be secured in a locked location known only to the researcher for three years after completing the study. The data will then be destroyed.

### **Summary**

In Chapter Three, the problem and purpose, research questions, hypotheses, research design, population and sample, instrumentation, data collection, and data analysis were discussed. This case study was presented in the context of adult student reengagement and focused on student debt forgiveness to aid students in returning to complete their degrees (Hansen & Shaw, 2020). Details regarding quantitative and qualitative data collection procedures were outlined. Descriptions of analysis procedures, confidence levels, and selection framework were presented. Steps for participant anonymity protection, data security, and ethical considerations were explained.

Presented in Chapter Four is each research question with the data collected, statistical analysis, and other pertinent trends. The quantitative data are discussed, and individual interview data and themes are identified. Through a review of the data, students' personal experiences surrounding the debt mitigation program informed the researcher.

# **Chapter Four: Analysis of Data**

Student debt mitigation has recently emerged as a possible enticement to reengage adult students with some college credit and no degree (Pavlik, 2021). Debt-forgiveness strategies have been implemented at various institutions with different educational aims and missions, and program evaluation is key to replication as students and institutions often encounter multiple barriers (Rabourn et al., 2018). When adult students leave an institution, returning can be burdensome, especially if they do not have the means to settle an outstanding balance (Osam et al., 2017). Many barriers are disproportionate to marginalized populations, including first-generation, low-income, and underrepresented students in the higher education realm (Page & Scott-Clayton, 2016).

Debt mitigation programs are expanding nationally as a strategy to support degree completion (Van Lier, 2020). Besides benefitting individual students, institutions benefit from improved community relationships, and communities benefit from having more productive citizens who can attain better-paying positions with their credentials (Parilla & Liu, 2019). Strategies in the best interest of the institution and the individual are also likely to benefit the community, region, and nation with economic dividends (Bartik, 2019).

#### **Overview of the Study**

The debt mitigation program has been in existence at the participating large urban research university since Fall 2018. The university is located in a large metropolitan area. As this was the first program in the nation to utilize this strategy for returning students, this study was designed to determine if the program effectively impacted student outcomes and student perceptions of the university. The creation of this program

permitted students who would not have been allowed to continue with higher education due to past-due balances to return and complete a baccalaureate degree. This program receives no outside funding and is supported by current institutional resources and tuition revenue discounts (Office of Institutional Research and Analysis, 2021).

The purpose of this research study was to review the newly conceptualized debt mitigation program as an alternative to the standard debt-collection mindset of higher education policy (Maurer, 2018). A review of participants' educational and demographic factors is included in this chapter, and rich information was gained from the students and their perceptions of the institution and the program. The aims of the study centered on three research questions that required both quantitative and qualitative information. The two quantitative questions focused on standard academic measures from the students' previous enrollment and their current experience (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017). The qualitative question was grounded in Schlossberg's (1981) transition theory to ascertain students' perceptions of their experience.

The study was conducted with a mixed-methods design. Including both quantitative and qualitative analyses allowed students to share their experiences, which informed the data gathered to further validate findings for program evaluation (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017; Fraenkel et al., 2019). This mixed-methods design allowed for the possible application of the research findings to other institutions not included in the initial study, and for program replication to be informed by individual student experience (Quaye et al., 2019).

First, quantitative measures of student success were examined to determine if a statistically significant difference existed between the students' first enrollment and their

current enrollment when comparing term and cumulative GPAs. Also, a comparison between the GPA performance of students participating in the debt mitigation program versus adults returning to the institution but not participating in the debt mitigation program was conducted to determine if a statistically significant difference existed. Examination of participants' academic performance while in the program compared to their first enrollments and a sample of similar students in the general student population allowed the program to be evaluated to determine if continuation or replication is warranted.

The study's second goal was to conduct in-depth interviews with participants to learn their perceptions of the program, the institution, and their educational journeys so their voices would inform the quantitative data and showcase their experiences as they returned to the institution (Quaye et al., 2019). The participating institution and other institutions across the country may review these findings to gain useful knowledge for replicating programs on their campuses. Furthermore, institutions may gain deeper insights into the barriers faced by adults returning as students into the higher education realm.

## **Respondent Demographics**

For the practice of quantitative research, it is best to include the entire group of interest with no sampling or selection; no participants were excluded from this phase of the study (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017; Fraenkel et al., 2019). The population for this study included participants in the debt mitigation program during the 2018-2019 academic year. Participants in the quantitative and qualitative portions of the study were adults over the age of 18. Demographic information for the quantitative section was

further outlined to provide an overview of the population involved in this study. This information was provided by the Institutional Research Office of the institution where the program and study were conducted. The individual interview participants were also members of the quantitative data group. Demographic information was collected from individual interview participants to provide insight into their interactions with the program (Harper et al., 2018).

#### Quantitative

A total of 101 students returned to the institution during the 2018-2019 academic year, encompassing three terms: Fall 2018, Winter 2019, and Spring/Summer 2019. All students were included in the sample size. Comparisons were made to a similar sample of students who returned to the institution during the same time frame but did not owe past-due balances. Also, individual students' term GPAs from their previous enrollment were compared with term GPAs during their returning enrollment.

Students who enrolled in the debt mitigation program during the terms targeted reported themselves as 75.2% Black or African American, 4% Hispanic or Latino, and 8.9% White or Caucasian (Office of Institutional Research and Analysis, 2021). The average age of the returning students was 23.6, while the average age of those enrolled in the debt mitigation program was 39. Selection for the program required the following: student debt ceiling of less than \$1,500 balance owed to the university, academic eligibility to return, and hand-raising for participation (Office of Institutional Research and Analysis, 2021).

### Qualitative

All participants from the first year of the debt mitigation program were invited to participate in individual interviews. Of the 101 students who were invited, 16 accepted the invitation and scheduled interviews. Of the 16 who scheduled interviews, three canceled and declined to reschedule, one did not provide consent, and two did not show for their appointed interview times. The qualitative sample included five men and five women. Eight of the 10 participants identified as African-American or Black, with one participant identifying as multi-racial and one identifying as White. The average age of the interviewees was 40.2, aligning closely with the average age of the quantitative group of 39. The age range of the interviewees was between 29 and 62, reflecting a similar range in the quantitative grouping.

# **Analysis of the Data**

All procedures and methods described in the study were approved by the Lindenwood University IRB oversight process and the IRB of the institution where the program was conducted. Permission was obtained from the host institution and from Lindenwood University before any data request or collection was made. A convergent parallel design, in which quantitative and qualitative data were collected simultaneously, was deemed appropriate for this study (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017). Quantitative data were provided by the host institution's Institutional Research Office. The site's program director assisted with invitations for the interview process to maintain confidentiality for participants.

#### **Quantitative**

Information comparing participants in the debt mitigation program with the general returning student population using previous term GPAs of participants compared to their re-entering term GPAs was obtained from the Institutional Research Office at the host institution. All data were collected from secondary sources (Fraenkel et al., 2019). No individually identifiable data were included in the secondary source data obtained from the Institutional Research Office. All information was collected and presented in an Excel spreadsheet before being shared with the researcher.

Difference in Term Grade Point Average. Research question number one: What significant differences, if any, are there between the term grade point average (GPA) of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and adult returners not engaged in the debt mitigation program during the same time frame at one university? To answer the first research question, individual student GPAs were gathered for the participants in the program to be compared to adult returners not in the program but who had similar demographic profiles and were re-entering the institution during the same academic year.

To analyze GPAs and determine the answer to the first research question, the Statistical Analysis System (SAS) was used to perform an independent sample *t*-test (Fraenkel et al., 2019). A *t*-test allows for comparing mean scores on a continuing variable when there are two different comparison groups of participants (Pallant, 2020). To use the *t*-test, the population variances of the comparison groups are assumed to be equal (Fraenkel et al., 2019). Levene's test for the equality of variances was assigned to eliminate population variances in the two groups to make a consistent comparison (Pallant, 2020). Utilizing Levene's test during the comparison of these like groups guided

appropriate analysis while using an alpha level of .05 to measure significance when testing *p*-values to determine variance (Pallant, 2020). The *f*-value of 1.14, the Equality of Variance test, was smaller than the alpha of .05, which yielded a *p*-value of 0.51. This analysis supports the assumption the groups were of equal variance when comparing GPAs upon returning to the university (Pallant, 2020).

Utilizing the independent samples *t*-test of the semester GPAs of students who returned to the institution in the debt mitigation program compared to students who reentered during the same time frame without the program, analysis was conducted. The alpha level of .05 was deemed an appropriate level of statistical significance for the testing of *p*-values (Fraenkel et al., 2019). A *p*-value of 0.76 was greater than the alpha value of .05 set for the test of the *p*-value analysis (Fraenkel et al., 2019). This analysis indicated no significant difference in GPA when comparing students who did and did not participate in the debt mitigation re-entry program; therefore, the null hypothesis was not rejected. Detailed information for the analysis is provided in Table 1.

**Table 1**Comparisons of Term GPA for Students in Debt Mitigation Program and Their Peers

Group	N	М	SD	SEM	Sig Value
Group 1	103	1.76	1.40	0.138	.7557
Group 2	103	1.82	1.50	0.147	

*Note.* Group 1 includes the general population who re-entered the institution at the same time as program participants. Group 2 includes participants in the debt mitigation program.

**Difference in Term Grade Point Average for Individuals.** Research question number two: What significant differences, if any, are there between the average term

GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and their previous enrollment at one university? To answer this question, individual student GPAs were gathered for the participants in the program to be compared to term GPAs from their last semester of previous enrollment at the institution. Again, the SAS was used to perform an independent sample *t*-test (Fraenkel et al., 2019). A *t*-test allows for comparing mean scores on a continuing variable, so it was chosen to analyze the semester GPA for each participant compared to the returning semester GPA. As the population was the same in each group, there was no need to use Levene's test for the equality of variances (Pallant, 2020).

Utilizing the paired t-test of the semester GPAs of students who returned to the institution in the debt mitigation program compared to previous term GPAs during their last enrollment, an analysis was conducted. The alpha level of .05 was selected as the appropriate level of statistical significance for the testing of p-values (Fraenkel et al., 2019). This analysis indicated a significant difference in the term GPAs of students returning to the institution via the debt mitigation program compared to their previous enrollment term GPAs. Detailed information for the analysis is provided in Table 2 which demonstrates the degrees of freedom (df = 1,197; t = -6.45; p < .001).

 Table 2

 Paired t-Test Results of Term GPA Before Stop-Out and One Year After Returning

Group	Method	N	М	SD	SEM	Min	Max
Last Term		98	1.1040	1.3182	0.1332	0	3.83
Return Term		101	2.3396	1.3802	0.1373	0	4.00
Diff (1-2)	Pooled		-1.235	1.3501	0.1914		
Diff (1-2)	Satterthwaite		-1.235		0.1913		

Group	Method	М	95% CL	М	95% CL	SD
Last Term		1.1040	0.8397	1.3683	1.1560	1.5339
Return Term	1	2.3396	2.0671	2.6121		1.6021
Diff (1-2)	Pooled	-1.235	-1.613	-0.8581		1.4979
Diff (1-2)	Satterthwaite	-1.235	-1.612	-0.8583		

Method	Variance	df	t Value	Pr >  t
Pooled	Equal	197	-6.45	<.0001
Satterthwaite	Unequal	196.95	-6.46	<.0001

An examination of student term GPA before and after returning reveals students in the program performed better after they returned, as shown in Table 3.

Table 3

Comparisons of Term GPA Before Students Stopped-Out and One Year After Returning

Variable	N	М	SD	Min	Max
B4_Term_GPA	89	1.0439	1.3156	0	3.830
Af_Term_GPA	101	2.3396	1.3802	0	4.000

**Qualitative.** The third research question had four sub-areas, and to address each sub-area, interview questions were created. The interview questions were designed and organized based upon Schlossberg's (1981) transition theory. Individual interviews were

utilized to ascertain the perceptions of students at the university about their returning student journey. Utilizing convergent parallel design, the qualitative portion of the research was designed as an in-depth, personalized interview with program participants (Castillo-Montoya, 2016). These interviews were constructed to obtain individual student perceptions regarding experiences with enrollment, educational progress, and feelings surrounding the program and the institution (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017).

The opportunity to elevate the voices and experiences of participants in the portrayal of their journeys through interviews allowed meaning to be constructed from the actual experiences of participants as opposed to inference based upon quantitative measures (Quaye et al., 2019). These narratives bring forward information for replicating valued program portions based on the input and perceptions of those who participated (Quaye et al., 2019). Shared in the individual interviews was descriptive information about the students' attitudes and perceptions of their individual experiences with the debt mitigation program at the institution. The individual interviews were recorded and transcribed utilizing artificial intelligence software with a transcriptionist who adhered to confidentiality requirements for verifying the statements. Responses to the questions were then coded and grouped into themes (Belotto, 2018).

**Interview Question One for Self.** What were your personal characteristics around your first college enrollment?

All of the students interviewed provided insight into their situations when returning to the institution. Male Student 1 (age 44, African American) stated:

I guess I would say just being an older student. You just know more and then being in class with a lot of the younger kids. And I think sometimes what I was

like at that age. So, I think that contributed to me and this wanting to finish, that determination. Wanting the degree this time, wanting to finish, and that helps you be a serious student. You're not there to waste time; you're there to do the work. Several of the students interviewed spoke about their reasons for returning to complete the degrees and their family situations. Female Student 1 (age 41, African American) related:

Well, in regard to my fiancée's passing, I definitely wanted to go back to get a degree so that I could reach higher financial levels of income. A feeling of self-confidence and accomplishment was a really big motivation to finish and show my son that you don't stop. You keep on going. You complete what you start.

Some students cited mental health issues or drug addictions had interfered with their first

enrollment. Male Student 5 (age 29, African American) shared:

I was first-generation, and my living situation was unstable. I was living with my mom, and we weren't getting along, so she was kind of kicking me out every here and there. So, I kind of just never... I didn't have a stable place where I felt comfortable and safe. And also, I wasn't very focused on school as my focus was elsewhere. Like I was kind of... to be honest, I was doing drugs, and I was just

trying to drink. So, my focus was spread out, but I still would, like, get pretty

focused with school when I needed to but not as focused as I would have liked.

Returning to the institution through the debt mitigation program allowed the student to have another chance at completing the degree when at a different place with addictions and mental health. Echoing a similar reason, Female Student 2 (age 36, White) replied:

I was a little more grounded. My goals and everything were not about doing drugs as much anymore. I would definitely say mental health-wise, I was better. I was happier and stuff like that.

Many students who were interviewed talked about their feelings about the degrees they did not have. Female Student 3 (age 29, White) offered:

I liked school. I've always liked school. I was always the kind who didn't like summer vacation as I prefer being in school – not being able to get my bachelor's degree sucked, for lack of better words. I felt like I had worked so hard, and when I had to leave, I was only 17 credits shy of my bachelor's.

She then shared how she came to return to the institution and how she felt:

I was living with my now-husband at the time in an apartment. I had seen an email regarding the program, and they weren't asking for a lot from me to apply. I was like, "Why not?" They actually called me while I was at work and told me I was approved. I went into the storage room at work and cried because I was so relieved that I could go back and finish what I started. I felt comfortable with where I was at but excited that I could do more.

**Interview Question Two for Situation.** How did the student's life circumstances influence his/her return to the university through the debt mitigation program?

For the second question regarding situation, students shared information on their financial, life, and family supports that were not conducive to educational reengagement. Many students spoke about their financial situation when it came to their re-enrollment at the institution. Female Student 3 (age 29, White) explained:

I just figured that they're willing to forgive this chunk of debt that's been looming over my head for years, and it's two and a half classes left to take, and I had a job that was flexible enough to work with my school schedule. Even when I got a new job, they were still flexible. There's really no reason not to do it at that point. I applied for scholarships. The one thing that was holding me back was the debt I owed. With that out of the way, why not finish? I have this opportunity, and I might as well see it through to the end now.

Several students spoke about their financial situations and how the situations led to dropping out of the institution and then returning. One student was negatively impacted by the Department of Education mislabeling her as no longer enrolled when she had been registered and receiving aid from a predatory lender. She described a situation where, as a pregnant student, she was ill before class and received a call that her aid had been canceled, throwing her into \$14,000 debt. Female Student 4 (age 33, African American) shared:

The pain point for me was my financial aid. I had to do a lot of work before I got into the debt mitigation program to get my student loans out of default. That's like a nine-to-10-month process. I had to prove to the United States of America that I had a right to my loans and that I had been coming to school. It was a predatory loan from an outside agency, and you become overwhelmed. The financial aid office couldn't help me. I had people advocating for me on my behalf, and within 48 hours, he changed the situation, and I was even able to get my income tax check back. So that was one major thing.

Several of the students did not have an advocate or a champion to support them in their educational attainment. Some students felt like they had always done it independently, and only the institution helped them. When asked if she had a champion, Female Student 5 (age 62, African American) conveyed:

I told my husband about the program and that I was going to go back, but he didn't say anything. I'm like, "This is a chance. I only got one class." He said, "Oh, I don't care." Fine. I didn't have a champion. I went to school, and my husband, when I graduated, of course, he was excited, but he wasn't supportive at all.

Other students felt their families contributed to their desire to return and their success. Female Student 2 (age 35, African American) stated:

Honestly, my husband and my daughter, plenty of times when I was tired and not having to worry about doing laundry, coming home, and food was already done and just their support to say, "OK, we're going to leave Saturday morning so you can get up and do whatever homework you need done. And you can have the house to yourself and have your quiet time between going to work full-time, going back to school... just being able to have that support system between my husband and my daughter was really good at the time.

**Interview Question Three for Support.** What support services were found to exist through the debt mitigation program to aid in the student's transition back to the university?

For the third question focusing on supports, students shared information that highlighted personal supports and institutional supports of which they availed themselves

during their initial enrollment and their subsequent return through the debt mitigation program. Male Student 2 (age 32, African American) remembered:

I didn't really have that much experience going into campus before. I didn't use the supports. If they was [sic] around, I didn't use them, or I didn't know how to find them to even be able to use them. I was coming on campus after five, so after class, I'm going to my car and going home.

When asked about how his experience has been different this time in the program, the student stated he was aware of services but did not use them; however, he then went on to talk about how he had connected with the debt mitigation advisor and the financial aid office. He expressed a sense of obligation for tending to his academic steps and progress via the relationship with the advisor. Male Student 2 (age 32, African American) highlighted:

It's tricky for me because I don't really use any of the services. However, if I had any issues or problems, I typically go to Amber. I know you guys still have the newsletter, and the email blasts, and the monthly Zoom call sessions, so I do know about those things, and I try and tap in. If Miss Amber emails me personally says, "Hey, I need you here on this date or for this." I try to make it. I'm doing it. Sometimes, students self-blamed for not taking advantage of supports or services during their previous enrollment even if they knew them to be available. Male Student 3 (age 45, multi-racial) stated:

Well, I would meet with an advisor on the basis of "as-needed" only. And so, the only thing that I can say to you the way that... I just didn't want to be... I don't know. I was hard-headed. I was young and hard-headed and just did things the

way that I wanted to do them. Maybe pretty rebellious without a cause, too. I just plowed through whatever. I didn't have my intention in that area. Most of the support I was utilizing was from the professors themselves and really particularly one.

Students could often draw a sharp contrast to their level of engagement with supports during both their first and second enrollments. Female Student 3 (age 29, White) expressed:

I knew I had an advisor, but I felt like my advisor was just helping me pick out classes or something like that. I didn't even think of departments having advisors. I didn't access anything else. I was struggling navigating what my major would be. That was really the only reason why I messed with an advisor. Other than that, no, I didn't reach out to anybody for anything. Not for financial aid help, not for school help, nothing.

The student then shared a very different level of engagement with support services offered by the campus during her return to enrollment via the debt mitigation program. She added:

So not only did I have Amber and the awesome debt mitigation advisors, but I was introduced to the anthropology advisor when I started. He and I worked really closely to get a plan of work; he was always checking in on me, making sure I was OK. I was introduced to counseling services which I'm enrolled in now, actually, and found out about through the debt mitigation program. There's so many, like the writing workshops. There's [sic] so many things I like to work on for skills and whatnot that I didn't know existed before. But I don't know, again, I

can't tell if I paid more attention now or it was just being advertised better. I'm not quite sure, but I was definitely aware of a lot more supports my second time around.

**Interview Question Four for Strategies.** What strategies did the student use during the transition to return to the university through the debt mitigation program?

Students spoke about their success strategies and how they made sure schoolwork would fit their daily lives and routines. Also, as having past-due debt was a requirement for the program's enrollment, many students spoke about difficulties paying for their education the first time or understanding how the financial aid process was completed. Female Student 2 (age 35, African American) provided her perspective on the financial strategies she did not have during her first enrollment:

I was just completely oblivious to the financial aspects of going to college. I just added in my mind; I was just going to college to go to college. I was not thinking about the financial or financial aid aspect at all. I did not take my FAFSA seriously. I was not involved in that at all.

Contrasting her first enrollment experience to her second, she talked about her new set of strategies for financial success:

Just making sure, above all else, that I'm completing my FAFSA each time, making sure I'm doing my taxes so that I can use that information on my FAFSA. Saving money as best as I can. Not spending money on things I don't need. Just the necessities.

Another student shared her perspective on being a first-generation college student. Female Student 4 (age 33, African American) shared:

As far as onboarding or the transitional period that's involved with college, because a lot of us are first-generation, we don't know about all of these resources and how to access them or how to utilize them. I only know how to access certain resources because they were introduced to me through the debt mitigation program. When I was trying, I didn't always know how to get grants or even how to ask the questions.

Going back to school and balancing life, work, and academics brought up a focus on priorities. Many students shared they had to prioritize education when it had not been their main focus during their previous enrollment. Male Student 4 (age 48, African American) remembered:

Financially, it really wasn't a strategy the first time. Because I had a full-ride scholarship, what money is there for me to have at the time? Should I apply for financial aid? It was what do I need to do? Academically, nothing that I could actually put down and say was a method. It was just study hard, studying and do your homework and get it done. My grades started slipping a little bit more than what I was used to. Was it the coursework or me? I realized after a couple of years it was me because I didn't really have a strategy. It was, OK, I'll get it done.

The lack of strategy or focus is in sharp contrast to what the student shared regarding his return experience:

I'll wait until the last minute and pull all-nighters and get the work done.

I had a budget spreadsheet that I put together myself to let me know what I needed to pay and what point in time and who I need to contact, and when. I was more focused. I wrote things down. I actually had a plan in front of me, with what

I needed to do, when I needed to do it, and how I needed to do it. I would look at that notebook every day. This is what I need to do. I actually literally wrote everything down this time, so I could have it before me as opposed to keeping it in my head.

Another student shared how her work-life experience had changed her skillset between her first enrollment and her second. Female Student 2 (age 35, African American) recollected:

I did not have any strategies, and I think, yeah, I didn't have any strategies. It wasn't until I entered into the banking career path at that time where I started to understand finances. And then, once I understood finances, that was a huge reason as to why I decided to leave the first time.

Taking information from her lived experience, Female Student 5 (age 65, African American) added this additional information regarding her return:

So, at that point in time, by then, now I'm a Project Manager. And so now I learn how to focus on time management. I know how to prioritize, I understand, keep it up, but I just, well, I'm older. So, between the experience I gathered in the banking world, the experience I gathered at the next stage of my career as a project manager, it definitely helped me utilize a lot of the other things that I had no idea would help me to stay focused from a budgetary, financial standpoint as well.

A heightened sense of priorities, financial literacy, and delayed gratification also contributed to a new focus on completing a bachelor's degree. Female Student 1 (age 41, African American) discussed her financial experience during her first enrollment:

I didn't know what I was doing. I had no idea. I knew that I had a scholarship. They were giving me money for books. You're 19 years old, and all of a sudden, they're giving you a check, and you're like, a book costs \$90? Let me borrow your book, and I'm going to go buy some jeans with this. You don't have the concept of money or loans. I think that's something I took for granted. I don't know if there were programs to give you more information. If there were, I did not heed those things, and I do hope they are available to more kids now because leaving school with so much debt is never the end game.

She then talked about her different experiences returning to the institution and understanding the financial aspect differently. She continued:

So, my financial knowledge and my financial concept of what it takes to go to school greatly varied from 19-41. So, I think this time, knowing that I had that back up with the debt mitigation program, I was able to manage my money a little bit better. I was still able to work full-time and use the Tuition Reimbursement Program at my work to help me pay for class. I think that was a big benefit. I wanted to definitely make sure I took advantage of all programs that were available to me, and I sought out opportunities at work to get that money from my school as well as my credit union. I was trying to figure out what to do to boost my credit score. I took it as an approach to help me maintain my current financial status and boost my credit a little bit because now I didn't have that debt hanging over my head. I took a very different approach than previously.

In response to the summary research question regarding participant perceptions of the institution, all 10 interview participants shared positive information in response to

questions about the institution, the program, and their perceptions of support. Female Student 1 (age 41, African American) offered:

So, the first time I enrolled in school through the bridge program, there was a structure of how they wanted the program to go, but there was that missing component of that one-on-one relationship to feel inclusive. With the debt mitigation program, there was a more intimate relationship that you have with the staff because there was one goal, not just "grand graduation," but the personalization of your journey was important. I think that's the big difference.

Another participant, Female Student 3 (age 29, White) reflected:

I think it's funny because, before the debt mitigation program, I would've had no problem saying, "Well (the institution) didn't support me or have the supports." I would have said that all day long about my first round. And that's why I owed them money, and they held my transcripts up, and I couldn't do anything with that. But after being in the debt mitigation program and having those supports now, I feel bad for ever feeling that way about [the institution]. Now it's just knowing that the supports are there. I had amazing advisors and amazing professors even. I found out that it's OK to reach out to professors. The advisors are there to advise you, and I've not had a bad one yet. They've all been wonderful. I can't tell if it's different or if it's me that is different. I just know that being in the debt mitigation program was the first time for me that I felt 110% supported. I love it at [institution]. And I love the supports that it has to offer. They offered me a second chance.

Focusing on the feelings surrounding the institution now versus his first enrollment, Male Student 5 (age 29, African American) stated:

I had a negative view before, I guess because I had to drop out and I kind of resented it a little bit because even if I wanted to finish my degree, I had to come back to [institution]. I did have a negative feeling about [institution], to be honest, even though the reason why I was not able to finish school was kind of my fault and not handling my finances correctly, I still had a negative view of it. But after the debt mitigation program, I felt like there were people out there that actually wanted me to finish my degree and helped me. So, it made me feel better.

Male Student 4 (age 48, African American) focused on how the debt mitigation program changed his perception of the institution:

Prior to the debt mitigation program, I just felt like I was just a number in the system. The program actually helped me see some of the support systems and the people at [institution] who really want me to be a part of the success story and also for me to accomplish the goals I want to accomplish. They were like, "What do you want to do and what do you want to make happened? We'll help you get there." I honestly believe that the debt mitigation program and everyone that's involved had and has an influence on how the institution is being perceived. That program and then some of the other programs like it is causing people to want to enroll, want to go back to school, wanting to give it another chance. Because the program is actually eliminating debt or giving... in a sense, it's giving you a scholarship to go back to school by eliminating debt. It's an alternative funding source for you to go back to school because, for a lot of people, money is a

problem. I believe the debt mitigation program has helped bring a positive light to [institution]. I love the program. I love it. I tell people about it. I honestly do. You guys have really, really given me a positive experience in my last semester. I can't sing its praises enough.

### **Summary**

A mixed-methods design was used for this study to combine the benefits of a quantitative approach with a participant-informed qualitative aspect (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017). Qualitative information often informs statistics garnered from the quantitative approach (Flynn et al., 2019). Three research questions comprised the data-gathering methodology, with two focused on quantitative data and one, with four sub-areas, focused on qualitative data.

The quantitative questions focused on the GPAs of students enrolled in the program compared to academic performance during their previous enrollment. It also compared the participants' GPAs to a demographically similar group of students who reentered the institution during the same academic period. The quantitative data were obtained from the Institutional Research Office within the parameters prescribed by the Institutional Review Board of both institutions. The qualitative interview questions explored the students' perceptions of their academic journey within the Four S Framework of Schlossberg's (1981) adult transition theory. Data were collected via Zoom interviews with 10 volunteer participants in the debt mitigation program.

#### Quantitative Summary

The population studied for the quantitative portion included all students enrolled in the program during its inaugural year of 2018-2019. Within the targeted year, 101

participants enrolled and returned. No participants were excluded from the quantitative data, and no selection or sampling was made for the quantitative portion of the study (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017; Fraenkel et al., 2019). The goal of the quantitative questions was to determine if a statistically significant difference existed between the term GPAs of the general student population and the GPAs of the participants. For the other quantitative question, a statistically significant difference in the individual participant's first and second enrollment GPAs was determined (Bluman, 2018).

The quantitative research was designed to determine if debt mitigation program interventions had a statistically significant impact on the GPA of participants compared to a similar group of students with the same enrollment time frame. In addition, the research was designed to determine if the interventions of the debt mitigation program had a statistically significant impact on the individual student's term GPA upon return to the institution. The first question compared the debt mitigation participants to a similar group of students at the institution. The second compared the participants' academic performance while in the program to their previous academic performance.

There was little difference in academic performance measured by GPA between the general student population sample and the participant group. Comparing the population sample group to the debt mitigation group with the independent sample *t*-test resulted in a *p*-value of 0.76. The *p*-value must be at .05 or less to demonstrate a significant result, so the null hypothesis was not rejected (Fraenkel et al., 2019). There was a difference in term GPAs of the participants while in the program compared to their previous academic records, as the comparison of the students' term GPAs resulted in a *p*-

value of .0001. As the *p*-value was less than .05, there was a significant result, and the null hypothesis was rejected.

## Qualitative Summary

The focus of the qualitative research was to elicit student perceptions of themselves during their first and second enrollments at the institution and perceptions of the institution after re-enrolling. The student responses were split into four areas focused on self, situation, support, and strategies and utilized Schlossberg's (1981) Adult Transition Theory. The qualitative sample of 10 participants included five males and five females. Common themes were developed during analysis of the qualitative portion of the research.

Participants shared their self-described lack of preparation for enrolling in college during the first enrollment. Several relayed their inexperience with finances, money management, and focus on academics. Few reported utilizing support systems or tools during their first enrollments, which was a significant contrast to the participants' perception of their second enrollments when most knew the debt mitigation staff by name and frequently mentioned the support and encouragement they received. Several of the participants also discussed the connectedness of the debt mitigation program as a leading factor in their own ability to focus on academics and return successfully (Schlossberg, 1981).

In Chapter Five, the findings of the study are described. Results of the research study are shared in the framework of the research and literature review in Chapter Two. Recommendations and implications for further research, policy change, and program development are presented.

## **Chapter Five: Summary and Conclusions**

Debt mitigation was one strategy for adult student reengagement at a large public urban institution in the Midwest, and this institution was the only site and program studied in this project. Debt mitigation strategies are relatively new on the student support tactical landscape, so this study focused on reviewing the program and student perspectives. Adult students who previously attempted to complete a bachelor's degree are often stalled in their educational journey by past-due debt owed to an institution (Hedlund, 2019). Compounding the debt crisis many students face is the inability to transfer to another institution when a debt is owed, as transcripts will not be released (Karon et al., 2020).

The importance of research in this area and of debt mitigation program creation is not just focused on allowing students to continue toward degree completion (Swidey, 2016). As institutions face a declining high school graduation demographic, they must look for other sources of students to maintain enrollment (Swidey, 2016). One of the most likely enrollment demographics includes students who have previously attempted a degree at an institution but were disenrolled for unpaid debt (Grawe, 2018).

A concern related to the research topic is that this is a newly created strategy, and as this program was the first of its kind, there is little comparative knowledge for this work. While the study was designed with interest in replication and promotion, longitudinal data on outcomes for students and institutions will require further exploration. An interesting factor to consider is the demographic match of this program and its participants with other programs at other institutions that replicate the program.

No single pattern or solution exists for students to return to higher education successfully (Turk & Chen, 2017).

This study had several different aims. The first purpose was to explain and describe a possible solution to barriers for adult student completion with the advent of a debt mitigation program (Van Lier, 2020). Debt mitigation provides an alternative to less student-friendly options typically offered by higher education institutions (Scobey, 2017). Individual student performance was also examined to determine how academic performance may have been influenced by participation. Another focus of the study was to examine the impact of the re-entry program on the perceptions of participants based on their engagement with staff and programmatic elements of the strategy. Perceptions were gathered to elevate student participants' voices in sharing their stories and experiences (Quaye et al., 2019).

Shared in this final chapter are the study findings in order of research questions. Following the findings is a discussion of conclusions informed by the literature review. Finally, practical suggestions are offered for addressing concerns from the research and opportunities for future research and program creation.

# **Findings**

The purpose of this case study was to determine if a debt mitigation program motivated students to return to higher education and progress toward degree completion. The two main goals of the study were to ascertain students' perceptions of the program and to gather secondary academic data to determine barriers students faced during their first enrollment and how participation in the debt mitigation program impacted

educational outcomes as well as their perceptions of the institution. This mixed-methods case study was developed around three research questions.

The quantitative research was based on two questions requiring secondary GPA data and analysis to compare the two enrollment periods of program participants and to compare participant performance with a similar sample. For the qualitative section, indepth interviews were conducted with participants. These interviews were constructed based upon Schlossberg's (1981) adult transition theory; students provided descriptions of their personal experiences, feelings, institutional perceptions, and educational journeys. The qualitative sample group consisted of five men and five women for a total of 10 participants. Individual student responses were sorted into themes to provide insight into perceptions and experiences as part of the debt mitigation program.

# Research Question One

Research Question One was focused on the quantitative phase of the mixedmethods study. Secondary data of student academic progress were compared to a sample
group of students with a similar demographic and academic profile who also returned to
the institution during the same period. All data were de-identified from the Institutional
Research Office of the institution. The first research question, (What significant
difference, if any, are there between the term grade point average [GPA] of adult
returners in the debt mitigation program and adult returners not engaged in the debt
mitigation program during the same time frame at one university?) was based on the term
GPA of individuals from the treatment group in comparison with individuals not
participating in the debt mitigation program.

To answer the first question, individual student grade point performance was gathered for the participants in the program to be compared to adult returners not in the program but who had similar demographic profiles and were re-entering the institution during the same academic year. Adult returning students who were not participants in the program were matched with adult returning students in the program using the Propensity Score Matching method to reduce bias from confounding variables found in the analyses (Kane et al., 2020). The data analysis showed that the results for Research Question One did not support the alternative hypothesis as students participating in the debt mitigation program did not experience a GPA increase compared to students who re-entered the institution during the same time, according to the *t*-test table of distribution (Bluman, 2018). Therefore, the null hypothesis was not rejected.

# Research Question Two

The second research question was, (What significant differences, if any, are there between the average term GPA of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and their previous enrollment at one university?). Secondary data on the debt mitigation participants' GPA were gathered for the analysis. A t-test for proportions within subjects was used as the same group of participants were studied before participating in the debt mitigation program and after entering the program (Bluman, 2018). No data were excluded from the secondary data set. The Statistical Analysis System (SAS) was used to perform an independent-sample t-test analysis (Fraenkel et al., 2019). A t-test allows for comparing mean scores on a continuing variable, so it was chosen to analyze the semester GPA for each participant compared to their returning semester GPA. As the population

was the same in each group, there was no need to use Levene's test to equality of variances for comparison of two different populations (Pallant, 2020).

Utilizing the paired t-test of the semester GPA of the students who returned to the institution in the debt mitigation program compared to their previous term GPA during their last enrollment, an analysis was conducted. The alpha level of .05 was selected as the appropriate level of statistical significance for the testing of p-values (Fraenkel et al., 2019). The degrees of freedom (df = 1, 1.97) and t = -6.45 yielded a p-value of .0001 for the test, indicating a significant difference in the term GPA of students returning to the institution via the debt mitigation program compared to their previous enrollment term GPA.

Examining the students' term GPA before and after returning to the institution in the debt mitigation program showed that the students in the program performed better academically than they did during their previous enrollment. The data analysis supported the alternative hypothesis as students participating in the debt mitigation program did experience a GPA increase compared to their previous enrollment at the institution.

## Research Question Three

Research Question Three was, (In what ways has enrollment in the debt mitigation program affected students' perceptions of support from one university-based on Schlossberg's [1984] transition theory in the areas of:

- a.) Self: What personal characteristics did the student cite when deciding to return to the university?
- b.) Situation: How did the student's life circumstances influence his/her return to the university through the debt mitigation program?

- c.) Support: What support services were found to exist through the debt mitigation program to aid in the student's transition back to the university?
- d.) Strategies: What strategies did the student use during the transition to return to the university through the debt mitigation program?

When prompted to explore the first questions surrounding *self*, respondents focused on their general lack of knowledge regarding joining a university and concentrating on strategies that would lead them to be successful as a student. They shared information regarding their mental health, inability to balance their obligations, and in one case, the use of drugs as opposed to focusing on academics. When speaking about their perceptions of self upon their re-enrollment, students shared information regarding their "unfinished" business and their determination in completing the degree as something they felt they needed to do to see themselves as completing what they set out to do.

Common themes that emerged from the student interviews were a focus on unfinished business, missed opportunity, feeling as if they had failed to finish something they began, and the desire for financial freedom that a college degree may provide. The students often cited their willingness to do whatever it took to complete. Many had very vivid feelings about focusing and taking advantage of the "second chance" they had been afforded. When provided an opportunity where the institution was willing to allow them to re-enroll, several students discussed that it negated the debt obstacle and made them aware that the institution believed in them and was willing to work with them.

Many cited that they had been housing insecure during a discussion of their situations and did not have the financial literacy to balance attending school and paying for their classes during their first enrollment. The confusion surrounding the financial aid process, the need to complete paperwork each year, and tax preparation was frustrating for some of the students. Students expressed their connection with an institution that was perceived to support making sure they kept up with their paperwork and their path to a degree during their second enrollment. They discussed being supported by external champions and institutional staff members who were supportive and "kept them on track." Also, students reflected that even if the support services were there during their previous enrollment, they might not have had the inclination to seek the services or utilize the services previously. Upon their return, they shared that they appreciated that the staff at the institution did not let them do it on their own and that the debt mitigation team was overt in outreach and connecting with the students.

Support or lack of support was a recurrent theme in the students' reflections on their first enrollment when contrasted with their return through the debt mitigation program. When sharing information about their first enrollment, students talked about some interactions with faculty and rudimentary contact with their advisor. Still, none of the interviewees could talk in-depth about the variety of support systems offered at the institution during their first enrollment. Upon returning to the institution, participants spoke about their engagement with the debt mitigation staff, who helped them onboard at the institution. They also mentioned the adult-specific advisor with whom they worked. Going beyond the program supports, the students were able to share examples where they had connected with mental health supports, faculty, and advisors in their major area of

study, as well as support staff who were able to help them learn more about postbaccalaureate opportunities as well as career options for after they graduated.

The last area of discussion based on Schlossberg's (1981) Theory of Transition was the *strategies* utilized by students. During discussions regarding their first enrollment, students shared that they often "crammed" for tests, sporadically attended classes, did not understand the costs of borrowing/paying for college, and felt some level of frustration and anger toward the institution at the time of their previous enrollment. Contrasting those experiences with their return, students spoke of how they planned their time for coursework and carved out time to prioritize their academics. The participants in the debt mitigation program created financial strategies in partnership with staff at the institution to discern ways to cover their college expenses, apply for aid, and get out of federal loan default. They felt more of a partnership in the completion of their degree once they engaged with the program.

An overarching theme for the students was the obstacle that their past-due debt presented to them when returning to the institution and the negative image of the institution as a "bill collector". In sharing their experiences, students expressed that, rightly or wrongly, they blamed the institution for them not having a degree and also for having a bad credit rating and limited financial options. While many of the students acknowledged their culpability in their financial situation and failure to complete their degree, they shared that the combination of their age when they left the institution and their perception of the institution as not helping them succeed contributed to a negative relationship with the institution. They often shared that perception with others when asked about their degree completion. Several commented that it was easier to blame the

institution than take a deep look at their level of responsibility in their lack of degree completion.

Even if participants did not express a negative view of the institution from their previous lack of completion, the sentiments shared around their re-enrollment and engagement with the program were overwhelmingly positive and contributed to their willingness to participate in the interviews and to share, what was for some, deeply personal stories of their past failures. Students consistently commented that the program had elevated the institution to become a place where they felt supported. Also, they believed they had support networks and staff who were actively pushing for their success.

Participants in the debt mitigation program spoke favorably of the program, their engagement with staff, and the support they received from the institution. Several students expressed that while they likely would have returned to complete their degree, the debt mitigation program incentivized them to return and complete their degree earlier. They also spoke of the favorable view they had upon their return to the institution based on the supports they were made aware of and the positive, intrusive nature of the program's connections.

While students shared that they were attracted to the program because of the debt mitigation factor and, at first, saw it as simply a means to an end, they expressed that the program contributed to their perceptions of the institution growing more positive as they were able to engage with the support systems of which they were now aware. They shared that the program's positive impact had contributed to a much more positive perception of the institution as a supportive higher education institution than what they believed they would have felt were it not for the program. This positive perception of the

institution also contributed to their willingness to promote the institution to others in their family and their communities at large, which they said would not have happened previously.

#### **Conclusions**

As used in this research, the mixed-methods research design allowed for a much richer set of information than would have been obtained by simply using the quantitative methods (Fraenkel et al., 2019). As this was the first program of its kind in the nation, the variables within this study's construction or predictions for future studies cannot be extrapolated from this single study (Brewer & Kuhn, 2010). These outcomes are specific to the inaugural year of this program at the site, during an academic year, and with the participants studied. Even with these limited parameters to apply the results to other situations, there are outcomes with the study that may be interesting.

## Research Question One

What significant differences, if any, are there between the term grade point average (GPA) of adult returners in the debt mitigation program and adult returners not engaged in the debt mitigation program during the same time frame at one university?

The data collected to respond to research question one did not reveal a higher level of student performance for participants in the program. The non-treatment group performed roughly at the same level without guided support from debt mitigation staff. The statistical analysis did not result in a significant difference in GPA performance.

While intrusive support and dedicated advising staff with professional expertise are often cited as boons for student performance (Tinto, 2012), the GPA analysis did not support the body of research or align with the analysis. Most researchers have outlined

improvements that correlate with connectedness and engagement for heightened levels of success (Tinto, 2012). The disconnect may be explained by considering the length of the study and the limitations of the study. The focus on GPA attainment was no more refined for students in the debt mitigation program than those re-entering without it. As GPA was not a factor for students who left the institution previously, academic performance was not necessarily an issue in their retention.

The criteria for inclusion in the program only required that participants owed a past-due balance to the institution, so comparing the GPAs of those in the program to those without debt could have been affected by other confounding factors outside of the academic influence. In addition, as the study was limited to the first year of the program's creation at one site, within a finite time frame, additional academic terms and participant enrollments may have increased the contrast in performance between participants and non-participants. Also, the GPA range on a 4.0 scale is small enough that it may not have produced a statistically significant difference to contribute to this research; therefore, a more granular scale may be necessary to discern the program's effectiveness.

# Research Question Two

Data collected for the second quantitative question revealed statistically significant results. The inquiry focused on the term GPA of participants during their first enrollment compared to term GPA performance from their reentry with the debt mitigation program. The analysis indicated the participants experienced significantly higher GPA performance during their re-enrollment and participation in the program than during their first enrollment. Still, the gains may be due to maturity or perspective upon return as an adult student with an increased level of life satisfaction in general (Lawrence,

2017). The multiplier of student engagement and outreach is difficult to ascertain based on intrusive directed advising and support coupled with the self-directed focus of the adult student who returns to college with motivation to complete after learning from past attempts (Blumenstyk, 2018).

## Research Question Three

The data collected to answer research question three, the only qualitative-focused research question, aligned with the theoretical framework of the Four S themes of Schlossberg's (1981) transition theory. The participants provided rich detail and context surrounding the student experience from the first enrollment contrasted to the second enrollment via the debt mitigation program. Participants were able to share how the program provided structure, guidance, and support and were also able to share how that contrasted with their connectedness during the first enrollment.

Participants described their previous educational experiences, how their first negative enrollment led them to leave the institution, and how the debt mitigation program was a motivator for returning. While these strategies are often seen as the beginning and end of student support, many other factors contribute to student success (Rabourn et al., 2018). Students were likely to persist because of improved support structures visible to them, their perception of "self as scholar," and the financial burden being lifted (Van Lier, 2020). Whether the structures existed during the previous enrollment is of no matter, because the students did not previously engage with the support services, which contributed to their inability to stay current with their billing and payment cycles (Fain, 2019). The narrative from individual interviews, when thematically coded, correlated with Schlossberg's (1981) transition theory. The

participants' descriptions were shared to ensure individual voices of non-majority students contributed to the research (Quaye et al., 2019).

The information shared from the individual interviews allowed for meaning to be constructed from the participants' shared experiences, which can further inform practitioners who hope to replicate a debt mitigation program. These past experiences and their impact on under-represented students across institutions contribute to the expanse of transition theory learning and will inform research in the future (Hoggan, 2016).

### **Implications for Practice**

Much has been learned about student engagement and degree completion, but more remains to be discovered regarding the barriers that prevent adults from returning to complete their degrees after stopping out (Steele & Erisman, 2016). One such barrier-negation strategy currently gaining traction in the student completion realm is the practice of debt mitigation (Scobey, 2017). Programs like this address multiple institutional struggles to maintain enrollment growth while expanding a market for students already familiar with individual institutions (Osam et al., 2017; Steele & Erisman, 2016).

Solutions to common barriers for students to reengage should not be seen as new or innovative, but what is in the best interest of students and the institution (Karon et al., 2020). Mitigating the burden of past-due debt on first-generation and low-income students is essential, as they have much higher demographic overlap with populations of students of color who bear a disproportionate amount of incurred debt for higher education under the current financing and pricing structure (Luna-Torres et al., 2018). More programs are needed to offset past balances for students and reengage them in completing their degrees in order to negate declining high school graduation rates that

threaten to restrict the pipeline of higher education students needed to meet the growing demand of employers (Grawe, 2018).

The Four S's of Schlossberg's (1981) transition theory were used to explore individual student experiences with departure and return to an institution via the debt mitigation program. Consideration of the theory's components of situation, self, support, and strategies and elicitation of the experiences of student participants in the debt mitigation program allowed for a more thoughtfully constructed experience for returning students (Quaye et al., 2019). Collaborating with students as educational partners and listening to their experiences informs program creators on what matters to adult students (Castillo-Montoya, 2016). Institutions can increase the likelihood of success for adult students no matter the external situations from which they come (Bombardieri, 2017). Once the past-due debt mitigation strategy is implemented, other barriers for adult students may need to be addressed.

Situation is often a construct of shelter, time, money, and commitments (Schlossberg, 1981). Institutions can provide options for students via housing, emergency shelter, and financial supports. Students may have available housing, but it may not be in proximity to the institution, so a flexible schedule and different modes of delivery of instruction may be beneficial to students who wish to return to institutions. Providing emergency grants, debt mitigation, scholarships, and waivers can demonstrate to returning students a financial commitment to their success. Institutions can partner with philanthropy, employers, and other agencies to assist students in understanding the financial resources available to them for degree completion. These resources can also be expanded to include governmental incentives for degree completion, which are likely to

have higher returns than the current tax reduction incentives offered to corporations (Bartik, 2019).

Self is the negative or positive view of oneself that can be limiting to adult returning students (Schlossberg, 1981). Returning students did not complete a degree, departed an institution without graduating, and left with debt that followed them for years if not decades. Add to individual experiences and perceptions the societal constraints often placed on this group as evidenced by the negative connotation around the term "dropout," and it is apparent the image of self can be a powerful force in keeping students from returning to college. Reaching out to connect with these students, pulling the debt back from collection agencies, and walking beside them as educational partners can go a long way to increasing self-image for adult students and changing their relationship with the institution.

Supports can be external to the institution, but in creating programs to bring adult students back to complete their degrees, institutions must be ready to provide support both inside and outside the classroom (Schlossberg, 1981). Supports of benefit to the students in the debt mitigation program included expanded information and counseling from financial aid team members, childcare, employer-connected support, mental health counseling, writing tutoring, technology, advising guidance, and intrusive progress mapping coordination of the program. Institutions should be prepared to offer these ongoing supports to adult students who may not have family or societal structures in place to allow them to focus on classwork and educational engagement.

Strategies for navigating the higher education process are sometimes more difficult for adult students who are first-generation, which means they may not be aware

of resources or assistance (Schlossberg, 1981). Higher education institutions can take their lead from what students say they learned or needed to learn to succeed in their return. For many of the students who participated in this program, understanding how financial aid worked and making sound financial decisions was a strategy for success. In addition, carving out time and making class attendance, homework, and projects a priority in their schedules was necessary to create good academic habits and realize success in the classroom. These strategies are known to higher education institutions. The connections with supportive and directive program staff can be a real opportunity for adult students to engage and succeed in higher education.

The information gleaned from individual interviews and the GPA analysis demonstrates that while the debt mitigation program created an enticement for students to return and carved a path for the opportunity, other supports and staff also contributed to the students' successes. At the base level, debt mitigation knocks down a barrier for students who wish to return to higher education; however, that strategy was simply the first of many outward supports the students had from the institution. Many of these supports had been in place during previous enrollments, but the students were unaware or uninterested at that time. Connecting with the students; demonstrating financial support; and frequently communicating expectations, deadlines, and support were cited by the students as reasons their perceptions of the institution were positive. These factors were also why many felt the shift from a negative bill-collector relationship to that of an educational partnership.

The findings of this study and the individual stories of students shared should support the concept of debt mitigation as a reengagement strategy for institutions hoping

to increase the number of adults with postsecondary credentials. Also, these findings support more intrusive student engagement for adults, more outreach for stop-outs, and more opportunities to negate barriers for returning students. The perceptions shared by participants indicated long-term gains in reputation for the institution, which will pay dividends in the community at large.

#### **Recommendations for Future Research**

As the program studied was the first of its kind, this research focused on one new strategy at one institution during a specific time frame. An overarching purpose of the study was to provide a framework on which the strategy was based and to create information and support for replication of debt mitigation programs at other institutions. While much research has been conducted on student success opportunities for traditional-aged students, the adult returning student as a stand-alone focus for research is not as common. Typically, veterans, working parents, employer tuition support programs, or vocational rehabilitation programs are studied as part of the adult student experience.

The need exists for programs focused on students who have been locked out of higher education due to financial constraints (Scobey, 2017). The lack of programs to negate student debt and reengage adults with some college and no degree furthered the support of this research and the program studied. The literature surrounding adult student barriers, transition theory, and educational opportunities to spur economic development provided avenues for additional future research predominantly focused on individual and community economic development.

#### Expansion of Future Research

An opportunity for expanded research exists to follow students until graduation to determine how their participation in the program contributed to them graduating and completing their degrees. Because only one academic year was studied, the opportunity to survey students who entered after the program's first year did not exist. Still, as the program develops and systems are created, the outcomes for measure may become more pronounced. Also, a deeper analysis of students' GPA performance over their entire enrollment and deeper delineation may indicate significant differences not evident in this first sample group. As the sample size grows with increased participation, additional variables may present themselves for further exploration. Perhaps the students' incomes, job attainment, dependent college-going rate, and enrollment in advanced degree programs could also be explored.

One opportunity for research already present is evaluating other institutions in reengaging students and moving them toward graduation with debt mitigation programs modeled off the studied program. With extensive replication, the opportunity exists to explore and compare success rates by institution, amount forgiven, and student demographics. Comparing community colleges, undergraduate-focused institutions, large research institutions, private and public schools, as well as locale and student major choices could also lead to insights for further program refinement to better target student support and outcomes.

Another research opportunity could focus on the long-term portability of transcripts and the elimination of transcript holds when students owe a debt to an institution. As the gap between college graduates and industry needs widens, more

creative and student-focused solutions to mitigating debt could benefit both students and employers. Perhaps instead of creating tuition reimbursement programs, employers could offer past-due debt mitigation scholarships so students could enroll and benefit from third-party payer tuition agreements to move forward with their education.

#### **Summary**

This mixed-methods study was designed to determine if a debt mitigation program for adult returning students at a large midwestern urban public institution motivated students to return to higher education and move toward degree completion. The study included both secondary data obtained from the institution and in-depth one-on-one interviews with program participants. While many barriers impact adult degree completion, one of the most significant and challenging obstacles is past-due debt owed to an institution (Fain, 2019). Many students are unable to progress because of such debt (Fain, 2019).

Chapter One contained the statement of the problem regarding declining high school graduation rates and no increase in college-going rates leading to institutions facing decreasing class sizes and student enrollments across the United States (Grawe, 2018). While institutions have historically had more students than seats, that imbalance is shifting, leading to a greater focus on student success outcomes (Tinto, 2012). Despite measures to keep students enrolled, many adult students leave college before such interventions are offered and are part of a growing population of students who have some college and no degree (Fain, 2019). Adding to this mix of students is a subset of students who have past-due debt with an institution and are therefore locked out of returning to that institution or transferring their credit to another institution because of transcript

release practices that essentially hold the credits hostage until the bill is paid in full (Karon et al., 2020; Maurer, 2018).

In Chapter Two, a literature review was conducted, which focused on the educational ecosystem of enrollment pressures and declining enrollments, and the increased demand for an educated workforce for the economy to remain strong and to grow (Bartik, 2019). The gap between degreed individuals and the number of positions needed for current and future job openings continues to widen, creating a historic shortage of eligible workers for industry (Bartik, 2019). Industry and the community benefit from an educated workforce, and a much higher quality of life is reported for adults who have completed higher education degrees and experience job security, job choice, and financial stability (Ma et al., 2016).

After examining the current educational landscape and economic factors,
Schlossberg' (1981) transition theory was used as a framework for exploring individual
student experience and interaction with a higher education system during the first
enrollment and upon return. Schlossberg's (1981) theory was used to examine students'
experiences focused on the Four S's outlined to provide context for when individuals
move through periods of change while allowing for unique variance in skills, knowledge,
and adaptation through the fluidity of development.

Once the theoretical framework was explained and explored, the next section of the literature review was focused on the individual benefits of college completion. As is well-documented, a bachelor's degree leads to a much higher earning potential than a high school diploma while also decreasing the likelihood of incarceration; degreed individuals have greater financial freedom, are more likely to own homes, and report a

much higher level of life satisfaction (Lawrence, 2017). Students who complete a college degree are far less likely to default on their federal student loans than students who enter college and depart without the added earning potential of a degree (Itzkowitz, 2018).

Adults with college degrees are far less likely to be impacted by economic factors and have greater job choice mobility than their counterparts without degrees (Blair & Deming, 2020). Even during the current pandemic, adults with college degrees were less likely to lose employment or be forced into working front-line positions than peers who did not have a college degree (Ward et al., 2020). The effects on the individual ripple throughout families, communities, and children of graduates, as this second generation is more likely to enroll in higher education and complete degrees than children of non-graduates (Monaghan, 2017).

The next section of the literature review focused on the societal benefits of degree completion. One of the most noticeable benefits is a more robust economic workforce for local, state, and national systems (Ma et al., 2016). In addition to contributing to economic growth, innovation, and community betterment, these individuals are less likely to access support systems and have more spending ability than those without degrees (Kerry, 2018). By creating more systems of support and engagement for potential returning students, cities can increase the education of their populace and improve economic prospects for their citizens, which economists argue is more beneficial than traditional tax-based incentives for attracting industry (Bartik, 2019).

Following the discussion of the need for more degreed individuals, a review of information was focused on the declining student population, the need to reengage adult stop-out students, and the barriers for adults to re-enter the higher education system. As

noted, the space available in higher education is overbuilt for the potential enrollment coming from traditional pipelines. In contrast, there is a significant opportunity to engage adult students in different higher education experiences (Grawe, 2018). A potential demographic primarily ignored by traditional higher education is the "some college-no degree" student, as estimates of the population top 31 million nationwide (Bransberger et al., 2020). While these students are an opportunity for higher education institutions, they are not without needs, as many of these students experience difficulties when attempting to complete their post-secondary education (Leonhardt & Chinoy, 2019).

Several barriers to adult student completion were shared in the literature, and these included situational, dispositional, and institutional roadblocks for adult returning students (Osam et al., 2017). Students often focus on the situational factors surrounding their continuation of studies, and many of these include financial struggles (Anderson, 2020). Students sometimes fail to see their dispositional factors as either roadblocks or boosters toward their personal educational goals, but the student's personality and responses can be deciding factors in completing a degree (Serowick, 2017).

Finally, institutional barriers to student completion were discussed as creating obstacles to student degree completion (Itzkowitz, 2018). One of the most significant barriers to students graduating is the loss of financial aid due to federal loan default, maximum loan limits, or past-due debt locking them out of subsequent enrollment (Blumenstyk, 2018). The institution holds the transcript hostage until the bill is paid in full, and as federal aid cannot pay a past-due balance, this essentially locks students out of continuing forward with education while requiring them to pay back what they have borrowed for a degree left unfinished (Blumenstyk, 2018).

In Chapter Three, the research design was presented. A review of the problem and the reason for studying the effects of the debt mitigation program on individual students and as a sample group was presented. A mixed-methods approach for this case study was utilized (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017). The mixed-methods approach included two quantitative questions focused on GPA performance. The first measured GPA performance of the participant group compared to a group of students who also returned to the institution outside of the program. The second quantitative question focused on each individual student's GPA, comparing the first enrollment to the return GPA in the program. The third question was focused on the qualitative data and was based on Schlossberg's (1981) theory. Procedures for how the data were collected were provided, and an explanation of how the data analyses were conducted was detailed (Bluman, 2018; Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017).

Included in Chapter Four were descriptions of students who participated in the debt mitigation program as part of their return to higher education. Students were selected from the first academic year of the program, a total of 101 students. Sampling or selection did not occur, and all participants were included in the quantitative data group (Creswell & Plano-Clark, 2017). The selection of participants for the qualitative focus group was made through an invitation to the entire population, and the first 16 to respond were scheduled.

Ten respondents ultimately participated in individual interviews. The primary goal of this interview process was to learn about personal student experiences and elicit perceptions regarding the institution and the perceived level of support. Transcriptions were completed of the interviews, and responses for the individuals were grouped via

coding into the Four "S" model from Schlossberg (1981). These interviews and student voices were crucial for understanding the student experience in their voices, which was an aim of the research (Quaye et al., 2019).

As shared in Chapter Four, results for individual student GPA performance compared to a similar general population did not yield significant differences in the GPAs attained, so the null hypothesis was not rejected. For the second quantitative question, the null hypothesis was rejected, as there was a significant difference in the term GPA of current participants when re-entering via the debt mitigation program compared to their previous enrollment (Fraenkel et al., 2019). There was a significant difference in previous term GPA versus post-treatment GPA for student participants.

In addressing research question three, the depth and analysis of individual student experiences via the interviews added rich and deeply personal experiences to the narrative. Insights into the journey as students, competing factors and obstacles for success, and their perceptions surrounding the institution were explored. The support students felt they lacked the first time they enrolled, either from personal or institutional resources, seemed to have been found during their second enrollment. One could point to situational supports and institutional factors contributing to their success via the debt mitigation program.

The individual transcripts from the interviews revealed common themes focused on financial difficulty, lack of financial literacy, lack of understanding of what was expected as far as the financing of college education, and in some cases, a lack of maturity in focusing on the process to be successful. What became evident as the interviews progressed was that students could now acknowledge their role in not being

successful during their first enrollment. Many expressed that had it not been for their reentry and the institution's support, they may have continued to blame the institution for their lack of success.

Students reported a heightened level of support from the institution, as well as an understanding that they may not have known how to seek out the resources earlier. Through their participation in the program, they reported a higher level of confidence that the institution believed in them and was willing to open the door for their return with the debt mitigation program. The students' profoundly personal and individual stories provided context and constructed meaning for the program, giving voice to the unique student experience.

Chapter Five provided an opportunity to present both the quantitative and qualitative findings of the research. Individual interview outcomes shaped within the framework of transition theory were shared, as were the quantitative results from the two GPA-related questions. While significant individual differences were found in GPA before and after participation in the debt mitigation program, no significant differences in the term GPA existed when comparing participants with a sample group of students from the general student population. There was, however, a change in the perception reported by student participants in the support received from the institution and how that support via the debt mitigation program led to their re-entry at the institution. Students spoke passionately about the role of the program, outreach by staff, and the engagement level of the institution in creating their opportunity to be successful. The conclusions from these interviews, along with the quantitative data with other research foundations, were presented.

The implications section of the study and the opportunities for future research were discussed. Information for other practitioners hoping to replicate this program at other institutions was offered. Future research recommendations included suggestions for more extended studies focused on student persistence and the personal benefits of degree completion and economic models for regions based on adult degree completion. As this was a first-in-the-nation program, there is much to be gained from additional expansion of analysis and longitudinal review of this program and others like it to explore student, institutional, and statewide gains from debt mitigation enrollment programs.

#### References

- Abel, J., & Deitz, R. (2019, June 5). Despite rising costs, college is still a good investment. *Liberty Street Economics*.
  https://libertystreeteconomics.newyorkfed.org/2019/06/despite-rising-costs-college-is-still-a-good-investment.html
- Albouy, D., Ehrlich, G., & Shin, M. (2018). Metropolitan land values. *Review of Economics and Statistics*, 100(3), 454–466. https://doi.org/10.1162/rest\_a\_00710
- Anderson, M. L., Goodman, J., & Schlossberg, N. K. (2011). Counseling adults in transition: Linking Scholossberg's theory with practice in a diverse world (4th ed.). Springer Publishing Company.
- Anderson, T. M. (2020). What if mom went back to school? A mixed methods study of effects and experiences for both generations when mothers return to school [Doctoral dissertation, George Washington University].
- Baer, L. L., & Norris, D. M. (2016). A call to action for student success analytics:

  Optimizing student success should be institutional strategy #1. *Planning for Higher Education Journal*, 44(4), 1–11.
- Baker, A. R., Andrews, B. D., & McDaniel, A. (2017). The impact of student loans on college access, completion, and returns. *Sociology Compass*, 11(6), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1111/soc4.12480
- Bal, A., & Trainor, A. A. (2016). Culturally responsive experimental intervention studies.

  \*Review of Educational Research, 86(2), 319–359.

  https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654315585004

- Barnes & Noble College. (2016). Achieving success for non-traditional students:

  Exploring the changing face of today's student population.

  https://www.bncollege.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/Achieving-Success-for-Non-Traditional-Students-10-2-16.pdf
- Bartik, T. J. (2019). *Making sense of incentives: Taming business incentives to promote*prosperity (1st ed.). W. E. Upjohn Institute for Employment Research.

  https://doi.org/10.17848/9780880996693
- Baum, S., Cunningham, A., & Tanenbaum, C. (2015). Educational attainment:

  Understanding the data. *Change: The Magazine of Higher Learning*, 47(6), 18–27. https://doi.org/10.1080/00091383.2015.1089755
- Belotto, M. J. (2018). Data analysis methods for qualitative research: Managing the challenges of coding, interrater reliability, and thematic analysis. *The Qualitative Report*, 23(11), 2622–2633.
- Bergman, M. (2016). From stopout to scholar: Pathways to graduation through adult degree completion programs. *International Journal of Information*Communication Technologies and Human Development, 8(4), 1–12.

  https://doi.org/10.4018/IJICTHD.2016100101
- Blair, P. Q., & Deming, D. J. (2020). Structural increases in demand for skill after the great recession. *AEA Papers and Proceedings*, *110*, 362–365. https://doi.org/10.1257/pandp.20201064
- Bluman, A. G. (2018). *Elementary statistics: A brief version* (8th ed.). McGraw-Hill Education.

- Blumenstyk, G. (2018). *The adult student: The population colleges and the nation can't afford to ignore* (1st ed.). The Chronicle of Higher Education.
- Bombardieri, M. (2017). Hidden in plain sight: Understanding part-time college students in America. *American Progress*.
  - https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/education-postsecondary/reports/2017/09/06/438341/hidden-plain-sight/
- Bransberger, P., Falkenstern, C., & Lane, P. (2020). *Knocking at the college door:*\*Projections of high school graduates. Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education. https://knocking.wiche.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/10/2020/12/Knocking-pdf-for-website.pdf
- Brewer, E., & Kuhn, J. (2010). Causal-Comparative Design. *In encyclopedia of research design* (pp.125-131). SAGE Publication Ltd. https://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781412961288
- Brinkmann, S., & Kvale, S. (2019). Conducting an interview. In M. Steele (Ed.), *Doing interviews* (pp. 57–72). SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781529716665
- Brundage, V. (2017). Spotlight on statistics profile of the labor force by educational attainment. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. https://hdl.handle.net/1813/77764
- Burch, P., & Heinrich, C. J. (2015). *Mixed methods for policy research and program evaluation*. SAGE Publications.
- Cade, J., Roberts, J., & Steward, T. (2015). College completion: Fostering collaboration to achieve student success. *Proceedings of the 11th Annual National Symposium on Student Retention, Orlando, Florida*, 58–59.

- Castillo-Montoya, M. (2016). Preparing for interview research: The interview protocol refinement framework. *The Qualitative Report*, 21(5), 811–831.
- Chung, T., Creswell, K. G., Bachrach, R., Clark, D. B., & Martin, C. S. (2018).

  Adolescent binge drinking developmental context and opportunities for prevention. *Alcohol Research: Current Reviews*, 39(1), 5–15.
- Clark, D., Pugisi, M., Lewis, J., & Stanley, T. (2011). Building a proactive culture of retention at American liberal art colleges. *Proceedings of the 11th Annual National Symposium on Student Retention, New Orleans, Louisiana*, 42–53.
- Clemens, J. & Wither, M. (2019). The minimum wage and the great recession: Evidence of effects on the employment and income trajectories of low-skilled workers.

  \*\*Journal of Public Economics\*, 170, 53-67.\*\*

  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2019.01.004
- Coles, A., Keane, L., & Williams, B. (2020). Beyond the college bill: The hidden hurdles of indirect expenses. uAspire.

  https://www.uaspire.org/BlankSite/media/uaspire/Beyond-the-College-Bill.pdf
- Cook, B. G., Buysse, V., Klingner, J., Landrum, T. J., McWilliam, R. A., Tankersley, M., & Test, D. W. (2015). CEC's standards for classifying the evidence base of practices in special education. *Remedial and Special Education*, 36(4), 220–234. https://doi.org/10.1177/0741932514557271
- Creswell, J. W., & Plano-Clark, V. L. (2017). *Designing and conducting mixed methods* research (3rd ed.). SAGE Publications Inc.
- EAB. (2020). Understanding and recruiting adult degree completers [Policy brief].

- https://eab.com/services/whitepaper/adult-learner/understanding-recruiting-adult-degree-completers/
- Evans, N. J., Forney, D. S., Guido, F. M., Patton, L. D., & Renn, K. A. (2016). *Student development in college: Theory, research, and practice* (3rd ed.). Jossey-Bass.
- Fain, P. (2019). Some college no degree. *Inside Higher Ed*.

  https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2019/10/31/new-data-36-million-americans-who-left-college-without-credential
- Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA). (2020, December 15). U.S.

  Department of Education (ED).

  https://www2.ed.gov/policy/gen/guid/fpco/ferpa/index.html
- Field, K. (2016). 'We need many more college graduates,' says Obama's departing higher-ed adviser. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, 62(28). https://www.chronicle.com/article/we-need-many-more-college-graduates-says-obamas-departing-higher-ed-adviser/
- Filz, J. (2020). Adult students' perceptions of tutoring as an academic support tool (28091089) [Doctoral dissertation, University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee].
  ProQuest.
- Finch, W. (2016). The adult learner: A critical ally for state economic development. *The Book of States 2016*, 468-472.
- Flynn, S. V., Korcuska, J. S., Brady, N. V., & Hays, D. G. (2019). A 15-year content analysis of three qualitative research traditions. *Counselor Education and Supervision*, 58(1), 49–63. https://doi.org/10.1002/ceas.12123

- Fraenkel, J., Wallen, N., & Hyun, H. (2019). *How to design and evaluate research in education* (10th ed.). McGraw-Hill Education.
- Gast, A. (2013). Current trends in adult degree programs: How public universities respond to the needs of adult learners. New Directions for Adult and Continuing Education, 140, 17-25. https://doi.org/10.1002/ace.20070.
- Goodman, J., Schlossberg, N., & Anderson, M. (2006). Counseling adults in transition:

  Linking practice with theory. Springer.
- Grawe, N. D. (2018). *Demographics and the demand for higher education* (1st ed.). Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Hansen, K., & Shaw, T. (2020). *Making the case: Solving the student debt crisis*. The Aspen Institute. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED606386.pdf
- Harper, S. R., Smith, E. J., & Davis, C. H. F. (2018). A critical race case analysis of black undergraduate student success at an urban university. *Urban Education*, *53*(1), 3–25. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085916668956
- Hedlund, A. (2019). What can be done to address rising student debt? Center for Growth and Opportunity at Utah State University.
- Hoggan, C. D. (2016). Transformative learning as a metatheory: Definition, criteria, and typology. *Adult Education Quarterly*, 66(1), 57–75.
  https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0741713615611216
- Holzer, H. J. (2019). The U.S. labor market in 2050: Supply, demand and policies to improve outcomes (No. 148). Brookings.

- Hussar, W. J., & Bailey, T. M. (2017). *Projections of education statistics to 2025 (NCES 2017-019)*. U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2017/2017019.pdf
- Itzkowitz, M. (2018). Want more students to pay down their loans? Help them graduate.

  Third Way. https://www.thirdway.org/report/want-more-students-to-pay-down-their-loans-help-them-graduate
- Kane, L., Fang, T., & Galetta, M. (2020). Propensity score matching. *Clinical spine surgery: A spine publication*, 33(3).
  https://doi.org/10.1097/BSD.0000000000000932
- Karon, J., Dean, W. J., Hill, C. B., & Kurzweil, M. (2020). Solving stranded credits:

  Assessing the scope and effects of transcript withholding on students, states, and institutions. Ithaka S+R. https://doi.org/10.18665/sr.313978
- Kerry, W. R. (2018). The gift of global talent: How migration shapes business, economy & society. Stanford Business Books.
- Knowles, M. S. (1970). The modern practice of adult education: Andragogy versus pedagogy. Association Press.
- Koh, J., (2018), A case story of grit practices demonstrated by California elementary school glad teacher leaders (Publication No. 10748948) [doctoral dissertation, University of La Verne]. ProQuest Dissertations and These Global.
- Koropeckyj, S., Lafakis, C., & Ozimek, A. (2017). The economic impact of increasing college completion. The American Academy of Arts & Sciences.

  https://www.amacad.org/sites/default/files/publication/downloads/CFUE\_Economic-Impact.pdf

- Kubler-Ross, E. (2014). On death and dying. Scribner.
- Lane, P., Michelau, D. K., & Palmer, I. (2012). Going the distance in adult college completion: Lessons from the "Non-Traditional No More" project. Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education.

  https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED539562.pdf
- Lawrence, E. M. (2017). Why do college graduates behave more healthfully than those who are less educated? *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, *58*(3), 291–306. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022146517715671
- Leonhardt, D., & Chinoy, S. (2019, May 23). The college dropout crisis. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/05/23/opinion/sunday/college-graduation-rates-ranking.html
- Leopold, T. A., & Ratcheva, V. (2016). *The future of jobs report*. World Economic Forum. https://reports.weforum.org/future-of-jobs-2016/skills-stability/
- Levinson, D. J. (1977). The mid-life transition: A period in adult psychosocial development. *Psychiatry*, 40(2), 99–112. https://doi.org/10.1080/00332747.1977.11023925
- The Hamilton Project. (2017). *Lifetime earnings by degree type*.

  https://www.aspeninstitute.org/publications/solving-the-student-debt-crisis/
  Lincoln, Y., & Guba, E. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. SAGE Publications.
- Lowenthal, M., Thurnher, M., & Chiriboga, D. (1975). Four stages of life (1st ed.).

  Jossey Bass, Inc.

Lumina Foundation. (2020). Lumina Foundation report: A stronger nation: Learning beyond high school builds American talent.

https://www.luminafoundation.org/resource/a-stronger-nation-july-2020-update/

- Luna-Torres, M., Mckinney, L., Horn, C., & Jones, S. (2018). Understanding loan use and debt burden among low-income and minority students at a large urban community college. *Journal of Student Financial Aid*, 48(1), 1–28.
- Ma, J., Pender, M., & Welch, M. (2016). *The benefits of higher education for individuals* and society. College Board. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED572548.pdf
- Masika, R., & Jones, J. (2016). Building student belonging and engagement: Insights into higher education students' experiences of participating and learning together.

  \*Teaching in Higher Education, 21(2), 138–150.\*

  https://doi.org/10.1080/13562517.2015.1122585
- Maurer, R. (2018). Withholding transcripts: Policy, possibilities, and legal recourse.

  Student Borrower Protection Center. http://dx.dio.org/10.2139/ssrn.3288837
- McGrath, C., & Nilsonne, G. (2018). Data sharing in qualitative research: Opportunities and concerns. *MedEdPublish*, 7(4), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.15694/mep.2018.0000255.1
- McNair, T. B., Albertine, S., Cooper, M. A., McDonald, N., & Major Jr., T. (2016).

  Becoming a student-ready college: A new culture of leadership for student success. Jossey-Bass.
- Merriam, S. B. (2017). Adult learning theory: Evolution and future directions.

  \*Contemporary Theories of Learning: Learning Theorists... in Their Own Words, 26(2018), 83–96.

- Mertler, C. A. (2021). *Introduction to educational research* (3rd ed.). SAGE Publications Inc.
- Monaghan, D. (2017). Does college enrollment and bachelor's completion by mothers impact children's educational outcomes? *Sociology of Education*, 90(1), 3–24. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038040716681054
- National Adult Learner Coalition. (2016). Strengthening America's economy by

  expanding educational opportunities for working adults [White paper].

  https://www.cael.org/hubfs/2020%20Case%20Studies/Strengthening%20America
  s%20Economy%20%20National%20Adult%20Learning%20Coalition%20White%20Paper%20Final
  %20(1).pdf
- Neugarten, B. L. (1979). Time, age, and the life cycle. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 136(7), 887–894. https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.136.7.887
- Osam, E. K., Bergman, M., & Cumberland, D. M. (2017). An integrative literature review on the barriers impacting adult learners' return to college. *Adult Learning*, 28(2), 54–60. https://doi.org/10.1177/1045159516658013
- Page, L. C., & Scott-Clayton, J. (2016). Improving college access in the United States:

  Barriers and policy responses. *Economics of Education Review*, *51*, 4–22.

  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2016.02.009
- Pallant, J. (2020). SPSS survival manual: A step by step guide to data analysis using IBM SPSS (7th ed.). Routledge.
- Parilla, J., & Liu, S. (2019). Talent-driven economic development: A new vision and agenda for regional and state economies. Brookings.

- https://www.brookings.edu/research/talent-driven-economic-development-a-new-vision-and-strategic-agenda-for-regional-and-state-economies/
- Patton, M. Q. (2014). *Qualitative research & evaluation methods: Integrating theory and practice* (4th ed.). SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Pavlik, A. (2021). Re-enroll students who stopped out with debt forgiveness program.

  Enrollment Management Report, 24(12), 6–7.
- Pedersen, B., Delmar, C., Falkmer, U., & Grønkjaer, M. (2016). Bridging the gap between interviewer and interviewee: Developing an interview guide for individual interviews by means of a focus group. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*, 30(3), 631–638. https://doi.org/10.1111/scs.12280
- Perry, M. (2020, January 14). *Chart of the day...or century?* American Enterprise Institute. https://www.aei.org/carpe-diem/chart-of-the-day-or-century-3/
- Quaye, S. J., Harper, S. R., & Pendakur, S. L. (2019). Student engagement in higher education: Theoretical perspectives and practical approaches for diverse populations. Routledge.
- Rabourn, K. E., BrckaLorenz, A., & Shoup, R. (2018). Reimagining student engagement:

  How nontraditional adult learners engage in traditional postsecondary

  environments. *The Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 66(1), 22–33.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/07377363.2018.1415635
- Rubin, H. J., & Rubin, I. S. (2011). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data* (3rd ed.). SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Rudestam, K. E., & Newton, R. R. (2014). Surviving your dissertation: A comprehensive guide to content and process (4th ed.). SAGE Publications, Inc.

- Schlossberg, N. K. (1981). A model for analyzing human adaptation to transition. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 9(2), 2–18. https://doi.org/10.1177/001100008100900202
- Schlossberg, N. K. (2007). *Overwhelmed: Coping with life's ups and downs* (2nd ed.). M Evans & Company Inc.
- Schlossberg, N. K., Lynch, A. Q., & Chickering, A. W. (1989). *Improving higher education environments for adults*. Wiley.
- Scobey, D. (2017). The other student debt crisis. *Inside Higher Ed*.

  https://www.insidehighered.com/views/2017/12/04/other-student-debt-crisis-one-you-havent-heard-opinion
- Seale, C. (2020, May 9). The COVID-19 pandemic's uneven unemployment impact shows why it pays to go to college more than ever. *Forbes*. https://www.forbes.com/sites/colinseale/2020/05/09/covid-19-pandemics-uneveneconomic-impact-shows-why-it-pays-to-go-to-college-more-than-ever/?sh=418f507735ef
- Selingo, J. (2016). Rebuilding the bachelor's degree. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, 62(32). https://www.chronicle.com/article/rebuilding-the-bachelors-degree/
- Serowick, J. A. (2017). A phenomenological description of bachelor's degree completion for returning adult students (10642972) [Doctoral dissertation, Indiana University of Pennsylvania]. ProQuest.
- Shapiro, D., Dundar, A., Yuan, X., Harrell, A., Wild, J. C., & Ziskin, M. B. (2014). Some college, no degree: A national view of students with some college enrollment, but

- *no completion*. National Student Clearinghouse Research Center. https://nscresearchcenter.org/signaturereport7/
- Shapiro, D., Ryu, M., Huie, F., & Lui, Q. (2019). Some college, no degree: A 2019

  snapshot for the nation and 50 states. National Student Clearinghouse Research

  Center. https://nscresearchcenter.org/wp
  content/uploads/SCND\_Report\_2019.pdf
- Sheffer, H. (2020). Adults completing degrees: How tackling a persistent problem creates new value. Insights and Outlooks.

  https://higherlearningadvocates.org/2020/01/15/adults-completing-degrees-how-tackling-a-persistent-problem-creates-new-value/
- Smith, B. M. (2019). Adult learning principles used with nontraditional students in higher education to enhance learner satisfaction and retention (27671161)

  [Doctoral dissertation, Lindenwood University]. ProQuest.
- Soares, L. (2013). *Post-traditional learners and the transformation of postsecondary education: A manifesto for college leaders*. American Council on Education. https://www.acenet.edu/Documents/Post-traditional-Learners.pdf
- Steele, P., & Erisman, W. (2016). Addressing the college attainment gap for working adults with prior college credit. *Change: The Magazine of Higher Learning*, 48(2), 46–53. https://doi.org/10.1080/00091383.2016.1167566
- Swidey, N. (2016, June 17). Colleges must stop holding student transcripts hostage. *The Boston Globe*. https://www.bostonglobe.com/magazine/2016/06/17/one-simple-way-colleges-should-help-students-debt-right-now/koN0t1ccYhgA3qSYJBpFqK/story.html

- Tinto, V. (1982). Limits of theory and practice in student attrition. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 53(6), 687–700.
- Tinto, V. (2012). *Completing college: Rethinking institutional action* (1st ed.). University of Chicago Press.
- Tinto, V. (2015). Through the eyes of students. *Journal of College Student Retention*, 19(3), 254–269. https://doi.org/10.1177/1521025115621917
- Turk, J. M., & Chen, W. L. (2017). *Improving the odds: An empirical look at the factors*that influence upward transfer. American Council on Education.

  https://www.acenet.edu/Documents/Improving-the-Odds.pdf
- U.S. Department of Education. (2021). Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA). Federal Student Aid. Retrieved April, 17, 2021, from www.studentaid.gov
- U.S. Department of Education. (2020). Family educational rights and privacy act (FERPA). https://www2.ed.gov/policy/gen/guid/fpco/ferpa/index.html
- Van Lier, P. (2020). Collecting against the future: Student-debt practices undermine

  Ohio's higher education goals. Policy Matters Ohio.

  https://www.policymattersohio.org/files/research/collectagainstfuture1.pdf
- Ward, J. D., Margolis, W. J., Weintraut, B., & Davidson Pisacreta, E. (2020). *Raising the bar: What states need to do to hit their ambitious higher education attainment goals*. Ithaka S+R. http://margrady.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Raising-the-Bar.pdf
- Weiss, R. S. (1993). Learning from strangers: The art and method of qualitative interview studies. Free Press.

Yin, R. K. (2017). *Case study research and applications: Design and methods* (6th ed.). SAGE Publications, Inc.

## Appendix A

## Case Study on Debt Mitigation and Student Persistence to Degree

Na	me:
Ge	nder:
Ag	e:
Ra	ce:
Ma	ujor:
Sei	mester Returned:
Sel	ıf:
1.	What were your personal characteristics around your first college enrollment?
	For example: First generation? Bridge program? High need? Academic
	level setting? Transfer or new freshman? Living arrangement? Family support
	structure?
2.	What were your personal characteristics influencing your return in the debt mitigation
	program? For example: Maturity level? Outside education? Living situation? Support
	structure?
3.	How has your participation in the debt mitigation program changed your perception
	of yourself as a scholar?
4.	What will make you successful?
Sit	uation:
1.	What was your motivation to attend the University the first time?

- 2. How did you select the University as the institution you wanted to attend?
- 3. Were you internally motivated or externally motivated to attend college?

- 4. How did your current situation influence your return to the University?
- 5. Were you internally or externally motivated to attend college and complete your degree?
- 6. How has your perception of yourself changed as a participant in this program?
- 7. How did you prioritize returning to college?
- 8. What is pulling you away from your coursework?
- 9. What are the pain points thus far in your journey?

#### **Support:**

- 1. What support services were you aware of during your previous enrollment?
- 2. Did you use these supports? Why or why not?
- 3. What support services are you aware of through debt mitigation program?
- 4. Have you or are you using these supports? Why or why not?
- 5. Who is your champion this time?
- 6. How has your perception of support of the University been affected by the debt mitigation program?

#### **Strategies:**

- 1. What were your strategies for managing your financial and academic obligations during your previous enrollment?
- 2. What were your strategies for managing your financial and academic obligations during your current enrollment at the University?
- 3. Do you think that you would have returned to the University without the debt mitigation program?

- 4. How has the program influenced your perception of the University now as compared to the time prior to your returning via the debt mitigation program?
- 5. How are you managing obstacles that you encounter?

## **Conclusion:**

- 1. How has this process been different from the first time?
- 2. Why were you willing to give the University another chance?
- 3. Any additional information you wish to share regarding your thoughts on the University or the debt mitigation program?

## Appendix B

## **Lindenwood IRB Approval**

Date: 4-26-2021

IRB #: IRB-21-109

Title: Case Study on Debt Mitigation and Student Persistence to Degree

Creation Date: 2-24-2021 End Date: 3-4-2022 Status: Approved

Principal Investigator: Dawn Medley Review Board: SC Institutional Review Board

Sponsor:

## Study History

Submission Type Initial	Review Type Expedited	Decision Approved
-------------------------	-----------------------	-------------------

## **Key Study Contacts**

Member	Kathy Grover	Role	Primary Contact	Contact kgrover@lindenwood.edu
				Contact
Member	Sherry DeVore	Role	Co-Principal Investigator	SDevore@lindenwood.edu
				Contact
Member	Dawn Medley	Role	Principal Investigator	DSM219@lindenwood.edu

### **Appendix C**

**Letter of Participation: Interview** 

Date:		
Dear		_

As a doctoral candidate at Lindenwood University, I am extending an invitation to you to participate in a study.

I am conducting a research study titled *A Mixed Methods Case Study of Debt Mitigation and Student Persistence to Degree* to fulfill part of the requirements for a doctoral degree in Educational Administration at Lindenwood University. The purpose of this case study is to determine if a debt mitigation program, which was created at a large Midwestern University, motivates students to return to higher education to progress to a degree.

Participation in this study is voluntary. The interview will take approximately 45 minutes. The identities of the participants will remain confidential and anonymous in the dissertation and any future publication of this study. Please see the attached research information sheet/consent form for additional information about the study.

If you agree to participate in the study, I can be reached via email at

Then, we can schedule a day and time for the interview session. A copy of this letter should be retained for future reference. Thank you for your time.

Sincerely,

Dawn S. Medley

Dawn S. Medley
Doctoral Candidate

#### Appendix D

# LINDENWOOD

## **Research Information Sheet**

You are being asked to participate in a research study. We are conducting this study to determine if the debt mitigation program, which was created at one large urban Midwestern University, motivates students to return to higher education. Evaluation of the program will be conducted, as much institutional, state, and national attention has been given to this reconnection effort with adult students. During this study, you will participate in a video or phone interview regarding your experience with the program. It will take about 45 minutes to complete the interview.

Your participation is voluntary. You may choose not to participate or withdraw at any time.

There are no risks from participating in this project. There are no direct benefits for you participating in this study.

We will not collect any data which may identify you.

We will do everything we can to protect your privacy. We do not intend to include information that could identify you in any publication or presentation. Any information we collect will be stored by the researcher in a secure location. The only people who will be able to see your data include members of the research team, qualified staff of Lindenwood University, and representatives of state or federal agencies.

## Who can I contact with questions?

If you have concerns or complaints about this project, please use the following contact information:

Dawn Medley:

Dr. Sherry DeVore, School of Education: sdevore@lindenwood.edu

If you have questions about your rights as a participant or concerns about the project and wish to talk to someone outside the research team, you can contact Michael Leary (Director - Institutional Review Board) at 636-949-4730 or mleary@lindenwood.edu.

#### Vita

Dawn Medley was born in Willow Springs, Missouri, and is a first-generation college student. She received a Bachelor's of Science Degree in English Education from the University of Missouri, a Master's of Science Degree in Human Service Administration, and an Educational Specialist Degree in Higher Education Leadership from Lindenwood University. Her professional career has been focused on higher education access and opportunity. Medley has served as an admission/financial aid/enrollment/retention professional at institutions including Missouri S&T, Southeast Missouri State University, the University of Arkansas, Warren Wilson College, St. Andrews University, and Wayne State University. Medley is currently the Vice-Provost for Enrollment Management at Stony Brook University.

Medley has been the architect of programs to create statewide testing opportunities, scholarships for BIPOC students, new financial support systems, the Warrior Way Back program, and the Heart of Detroit Scholarship tuition pledge. She has served as a national expert, speaker, and thought-leader on financial access and student success. A loan of \$20.00 from a supportive financial aid officer was the bridge that kept Medley in college during her sophomore year and is what has inspired her career and life's work. When not working, Medley enjoys travel, fishing, cooking, and spending time with friends and family.